Secrecy and Society

Volume 3

Number 2 Special Issue: Pandemic Secrecy

Article 3

ISSN: 2377-6188

March 2025

A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare

Mitchell Liester

University of Colorado School of Medicine, mitchell.liester@cuanschutz.edu

Sohaib Ashraf

Shaikh Zayed Medical Complex, sohaib-ashraf@outlook.com

Patricia Callisperis

Federal University of São Paulo, callisperis@yahoo.com

See next page for additional authors

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety

Part of the American Politics Commons, COVID-19 Commons, Health Policy Commons, International and Area Studies Commons, and the Public Policy Commons

Recommended Citation

Liester, Mitchell; Sohaib Ashraf; Patricia Callisperis; Hector Carvallo; Shankara Chetty; Robert Enzenauer; Carlos Franco-Paredes; Raul Pineda; Panagis Polykretis; Rachel Wilkenson; and Peter McCullough. 2025. "A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare." *Secrecy and Society* 3(2). DOI: https://doi.org/10.55917/2377-6188.1087

https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

This Special Issue Article is brought to you for free and open access by the School of Information at SJSU ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Secrecy and Society by an authorized administrator of SJSU ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact scholarworks@sjsu.edu.

⊕ ⊕ ⊕ ⊕ ⊕

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial-No Derivative Works 4.0 License.

A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare

Abstract

Ideological and financial motivations have undermined science for decades. In this narrative review, we explore how organizations and governments used misinformation, disinformation, censorship, and secrecy to manage the COVID-19 pandemic. Various rationales for employing censorship and secrecy during the COVID-19 pandemic are examined including how organizations and governments create confusion about the risks associated with their products and blame avoidance to shift responsibility and to avoid accountability for their actions. Methods of censorship employed during the COVID-19 pandemic are reviewed, examples are provided, and the consequences of these actions are reviewed. Information included in this review was obtained from scientific papers, government documents, mass media articles, books, and personal accounts of physicians and scientists. We examine how the use of censorship and secrecy created a challenge for scientists, physicians, politicians, and the general public in trying to understand COVID-related topics. Finally, strategies for managing censorship and secrecy during a pandemic are presented.

Keywords

censorship, conspiracy theory, COVID-19, disinformation, heterodox views, malinformation, misinformation, orthodox narrative, politics, secrecy, US government policies, World Health Organization

Cover Page Footnote

The authors would like to thank Dr. Brian Martin and Robert Kulik for their assistance with this manuscript.

Authors

Mitchell Liester, Sohaib Ashraf, Patricia Callisperis, Hector Carvallo, Shankara Chetty, Robert Enzenauer, Carlos Franco-Paredes, Raul Pineda, Panagis Polykretis, Rachel Wilkenson, and Peter McCullough

A Narrative Review of Censorship and Secrecy During the COVID-19 Pandemic

Mitchell B. Liester¹, Sohaib Ashraf², Patricia Callisperis³, Hector Carvallo⁴, Shankara Chetty⁵, Robert W. Enzenauer⁶, Carlos Franco-Paredes⁷, Raul Pineda⁸, Panagis Polykretis⁹, Rachel A. Wilkenson¹⁰, and Peter A. McCullough¹¹

Abstract

Ideological and financial motivations have undermined science for decades. In this narrative review, we explore how organizations and governments used misinformation, disinformation, censorship, and secrecy to manage the COVID-19 pandemic. Various rationales for employing censorship and secrecy during the COVID-19 pandemic are examined including how organizations and governments create confusion about the risks associated with their products and blame avoidance to shift responsibility and to avoid accountability for their actions. Methods of censorship employed during the COVID-19 pandemic are reviewed, examples are provided, and the consequences of these actions are reviewed. Information included in this review was obtained from scientific papers, government documents, mass media articles, books, and personal accounts of physicians and scientists. We examine how the use of censorship and secrecy created a challenge for scientists, physicians, politicians, and the general public in trying to understand COVID-related topics. Finally, strategies for managing censorship and secrecy during a pandemic are presented.

¹ MD, Assistant Clinical Professor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Colorado School of Medicine.

MBBS, MD, Registrar Cardiology, Department of Cardiology, Shaikh Zayed Medical Complex, Lahore, Pakistan.

MD, Pediatric Orthopedic Surgery, Clínica del Sur, La Paz, Bolivia.

⁴ MD, Professor of Internal Medicine, University of Buenos Aires, and editor in chief, Journal of Research & Applied Medicine (OAJ).

MD, Family General Medicine, Port Edward, Zwa Zulu Natal, S.A.

MD, MPH, MSS, MBA, Ophthalmology and Pediatrics and Aerospace Medicine (Prev. Med) Brigadier General, US Army (retired), former Assistant Adjutant General for Space and Missile Defense, Denver, CO.

MD, MPH, Hospital Infantil de México, México, and Colorado State University.

⁸ Msc, Pharmaceutical Chemist and Biologist / Biochemist, Body Composition Advanced Research Center, Mexico City, Mexico.

PhD, "Allineare Sanità e Salute" Foundation and Independent Medical Scientific Commission (CMSi), Milano, Italy.

MD, Colorado Springs, CO.

MD, MPH, president, McCullough Foundation, Dallas, TX.

Keywords

censorship, conspiracy theory, COVID-19, disinformation, heterodox views, malinformation, misinformation, orthodox narrative, politics, secrecy, US government policies, World Health Organization

A critical intervention during a public health emergency is to provide reliable, truthful, accurate, and helpful information to all members of society. The goal of sharing information during a pandemic is not only for the purposes of transparency but also to inform first responders, medical personnel, and the general public of measures to mitigate the impact of the pandemic by adhering to public health recommendations. However, information can be distorted and shaped by corporations and governments for financial gain or ideological purposes.

In this paper, we demonstrate how censorship and secrecy were employed by organizations and governments during the COVID-19 pandemic for financial gain and to avoid responsibility for their actions during the COVID-19 pandemic. Four topic areas are used for illustrative purposes: (1) the origin of the SARS-CoV-2 virus, (2) measures recommended by governments to deal with the pandemic, (3) COVID-19 vaccines, and (4) treatments for COVID-19. The works of Freudenburg, Oreskes and Conway, and Balfour and colleagues are used as a framework for understanding the actions of corporations and governments in the areas of censorship and secrecy in particular.

We also explore how censorship and secrecy created challenges for scientists, physicians, politicians, and the general public who were

attempting to understand COVID-related topics. Methods of censorship https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare employed during the COVID-19 pandemic are discussed with examples provided. The consequences of this censorship are reviewed. Rationales espoused to justify the use of censorship and secrecy during the COVID-19 pandemic are discussed. Finally, strategies for managing censorship and secrecy during future pandemics are presented.

Information for this narrative review was gathered from numerous sources including: (1) published scientific papers found using PubMed and Google Scholar; (2) government documents located on the internet; (3) mass media articles (e.g., newspapers, magazines, webpages, blogs); (4) Substack articles; (5) books written by physicians, scientists, and journalists; and (6) the personal accounts of physicians and scientists.

Secrecy and Censorship During Public Health Emergencies

One example of secrecy and censorship occurring during a public health emergency involved the Swine Flu fiasco of 1976. After US Army private David Lewis died of the Swine Flu at Fort Dix on February 4 of that year, US Secretary of Health, Education and Welfare F. David Lewis warned that an epidemic of the same flu that killed private Lewis was likely to occur in the fall. Comparing this flu to the 1918 "Spanish flu" that killed half a million Americans, Lewis predicted the pending flu would be an apocalypse that would likely kill one million Americans. The Centers for Disease Control (CDC) estimated 80 percent of the population would need to be vaccinated to prevent an epidemic, and funding was obtained from the US Congress to support this mass vaccination campaign. However, there were problems (Eschner 2017).

The US government planned to buy 200 million doses of the vaccines, but one drug company produced two million vaccines with the wrong strain of virus (Klein 2023). Clinical studies then found the vaccines did not produce an adequate antibody response in children. Subsequent studies determined the strain was less virulent than was originally thought, and the United States was the only country that had chosen to pursue mass vaccinations. By the time immunizations began on October 1, the predicted epidemic had failed to emerge. But what did emerge were approximately 450 cases of Guillain-Barre Syndrome in those who received the vaccination (Schonberger et al, 1979). Critics accused President Gerald Ford of attempting to frighten the public to improve his chances of winning the upcoming election, and questions were raised about whether the primary motivation for mass vaccinations was to enable pharmaceutical companies to earn huge profits (Eschner 2017; Klein 2023).

For decades, scientists described how ideological and financial motivations can undermine science. Oreskes and Conway (2010) point out that corporations such as the tobacco and fossil fuel industries mislead the public by funding misinformation campaigns. By presenting uncertainty and questioning the credibility of scientific findings, these "merchants of doubt" create confusion about the risks associated with their industries' products. Key elements of Oreskes and Conway's ideas on corporate misinformation and disinformation campaigns include:

 Tactics of doubt: Corporations engage in deliberate strategies to create doubt about scientific findings. For example, the tobacco industry used

these tactics to cast doubt on the health risks of smoking despite https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare overwhelming evidence of the dangers of smoking. By creating the perception of scientific uncertainty, corporations manipulate public perception, even when the science is clear.
 - 2. Use of so-called "experts": Corporations hire or fund scientists to challenge or undermine scientific findings. These individuals are often described as credible experts, despite being outside the mainstream scientific community. This tactic is used to shape public opinion, despite scientific evidence that contradicts the corporate narrative.
 - 3. Media manipulation: Corporations take advantage of the media to shape public opinion. By introducing fringe or discredited perspectives, corporations ensure that media coverage gives disproportionate weight to their desired narrative, even when it is not supported by scientific evidence.

The net result of these campaigns is an erosion in the public's trust in science and scientific institutions. By creating doubt and confusion, corporations manipulate public perception for their own financial gain.

Sociologist William R. Freudenburg (1993) described the concept of blame avoidance to explain how corporations and government institutions shift responsibility and avoid accountability for actions that result in adverse social consequences. This is accomplished in multiple ways. Disproportionate attribution of blame occurs when corporations manipulate public narratives to redirect blame toward others (Freudenburg and Gramling 2011); normalization of deviance describes how, over time, risky practices become normalized, reducing the likelihood that problems will be recognized as

serious threats (Freudenburg and Gramling 2011), and privileged access to *information* is a means for avoiding responsibility. By controlling access to critical information, corporations and governments make it difficult for the public or regulatory bodies to fully understand the risks or consequences of their actions or products. By controlling the flow of information, corporations diffuse or delay blame (Freudenburg 2005). They also use misdirection to divert public attention away from their actions; instead, they focus attention on smaller, less critical issues or shift the narrative away from their culpability to natural causes (Freudenburg 2007). Regulatory capture is another way corporations avoid accountability (Freudenburg and Gramling $2011).^{12}$

Balfour, Adams, and Nickels (2019) also describe how organizations can perpetuate harm and injustice through bureaucratic processes. They argue that administrative evil occurs when individuals, acting under the guise of professionalism, neutrality, or efficiency, lose sight of moral considerations and contribute to or enable actions that result in suffering, injustice, or even atrocities for individuals and society.

During and following the COVID-19 pandemic, corporations, and governments employed numerous strategies to manage information related to the pandemic and create a desired narrative (e.g., the orthodox narrative). These strategies include censorship, which was utilized extensively during the COVID-19 pandemic against those who challenged

https://scholarwidrks/sysecianuseirectyanaseirent/varsiyles/pij/S0016328721001695

[&]quot;Regulatory capture" is defined as "the practice whereby private industry professionals or lobbyists overtake regulatory agencies to serve their own interests"; see "Science, the Endless Frontier of Regulatory Capture,"

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare the orthodox narrative (Shir-Raz et al. 2023), and secrecy, which involved the often deliberate concealment of scientific and economic information held by regulatory agencies, pharmaceutical companies, and governments from the public.

Origin of the SARS-CoV-2 Virus

The origin of the SARS-CoV-2 virus that was responsible for COVID-19 has been the subject of intense debate since early in the pandemic, and this debate has been influenced by censorship and secrecy. A report by the World Health Organization (WHO) released March 30, 2021, claimed the virus most likely jumped from animals to humans through an emissary animal (World Health Organization 2021). The following year, the National Institutes of Health (NIH) claimed the SARS-CoV-2 virus likely originated through viral evolution in nature and jumped from an animal host to humans. The NIH also supported the idea that the SARS-CoV virus originated in bats and spread from infected civets to humans (National Institutes of Health 2022).

Two studies were published side-by-side in *Science* supporting the WHO's hypothesis regarding the origins of the virus. Worobey et al. (2022) and Pekar et al. (2022) both pointed to the transfer of the virus from animals to humans at the Huanan Seafood Wholesale Market in Wuhan as the original source of the virus. This hypothesis that the SARS-CoV-2 virus emerged from animals in the Huanan Seafood Wholesale Market in Wuhan came to be known as "the wet market theory" (Andersen et al. 2020). However, evidence emerged suggesting the SARS-CoV-2 virus may have originated from the nearby Wuhan Institute of Virology (WIV). Evidence

supporting this theory came from the discovery that the US government was funding research at the WIV through the NIH prior to the COVID-19 pandemic (Christenson 2024).

Four years prior to the pandemic, University of North Carolina virologist Ralph Baric published research that he co-authored with Chinese virologist Shi Zhengli reporting the creation of an altered coronavirus capable of infecting humans (Menachery et al. 2015). The Obama administration ordered a pause on this type of research, known as "gain-of-function research" in October 2014 as it increased the virulence or transmissibility of viruses. Such research was considered too dangerous as it had the potential to create a virus that, if released, could cause a pandemic. But in December 2017, the NIH announced it was lifting the moratorium on gain-of-function research involving influenza, MERS, and SARS viruses, stating that such research was important to help "develop strategies and effective countermeasures against rapidly evolving pathogens that pose a threat to public health" (National Institutes of Health 2017).

The US Congress held hearings in May 2021 to investigate the origin of the SARS-CoV-2 virus. Dr. Anthony Fauci (2021), director of the National Institutes of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID) from 1984-2022, testified the "NIH has not ever and does not now fund gain-of-function research in the Wuhan Institute of Virology."¹³ However, the next year the NIAID, part of the NIH, acknowledged they had funded research at the WIV through EcoHealth Alliance, a US-based, nongovernmental organization that

The NIAID is one of 27 institutes that make up the National Institutes of Health https://schallworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare claims to develop "science-based solutions to prevent pandemics."¹⁴

However, the NIAID claimed the naturally occurring bat coronaviruses they studied were genetically different from SARS-CoV-2 and therefore could not have caused the COVID-19 pandemic. The idea that the SARS-CoV-2 virus had originated form the WIV came to be known as the "lab leak theory"; the NIAID's response to this theory was to claim it was based on "misleading and false allegations" (National Institutes of Allergy and Infectious Diseases 2022a). The lab leak theory was subsequently labeled a "conspiracy theory" (Holmes 2022).¹⁵

Not everyone agreed that this was a conspiracy theory. For example, in testimony before the US House Committee on Oversight and Accountability in March 2023, the Chairman of the *Lancet* Covid-19 Commission, Professor Jeffrey Sachs (2023), reported that his commission concluded that both a laboratory origin and a natural origin were possible. The US House Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Pandemic (2023) conducted their own investigation into the origin of the SARS-CoV-2 virus and considered whether the lab leak theory was a conspiracy theory. Complicating this investigation was the discovery that Dr. David Morens, a longtime senior adviser to Fauci, deleted emails to avoid potential Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) requests (Tobias 2024). This environment of secrecy resulted in numerous FOIA requests for records (Ruskin 2024; Magness and Harrigan 2021) and protracted litigation by organizations who

See: EcoHealth Alliance, accessed November 30, 2024, https://www.ecohealthalliance.org/

A "conspiracy theory" is generally defined as "a belief that an event or situation is the result of a secret plan made by powerful people"; see *Cambridge Dictionary*, https://dictionary.cambridge.org/us/dictionary/english/conspiracy-theory

sued governments in an effort to obtain withheld information (e.g., American Civil Liberties Union 2024; American Oversight 2020).

In February 2023, the US Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI)

Director Christopher A. Wray stated that COVID-19 "most likely" originated from a lab incident in Wuhan, China (Kaur and Diamond 2023). However, Wray failed to acknowledge the US government's role in funding research at the WIV.

Allegations also surfaced that Fauci attempted to influence the opinion of scientists who published a paper regarding the origin of the SARS CoV-2 virus. These allegations resulted in further speculations regarding the true origin in of the pandemic (Cohen 2023). The paper, titled "The Proximal Origin of SARS-CoV-2," published in *Nature Medicine* in 2020, argued SARS-CoV-2 most likely evolved in nature, rather than having been manufactured by scientists (Andersen et al. 2020). Originally, its authors were leaning toward a lab-leak origin for the virus, but later changed their minds and instead wrote the virus most likely emerged from nature (Tobias 2023). Only later was it revealed that several of the authors received millions of dollars in grant money from the NIAID after shifting to Fauci's preferred narrative (Grim 2023).

Further fueling suspicions of a cover-up was the testimony of a US

Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) whistleblower before the US Congress.

This whistleblower, reportedly a highly credible senior-level CIA officer,

alleged the CIA offered six experts financial incentives to change their

position on the origin of the COVID-19 pandemic. The whistleblower testified

that of the seven members assigned to the CIA team charged with analyzing https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare the origin of the COVID-19 pandemic, six officers concluded the virus likely originated from a lab in Wuhan, China. However, after the CIA offered financial incentives to these experts to change their positions, six reported a zoonotic origin for the virus (Impelli 2023). In a perhaps related incident, Dr. Fauci allegedly visited CIA headquarters to "influence" its investigation into the COVID-19 origins (Wenstrup 2023).

The US government's use of secrecy to obscure information regarding the origin of the SARS-CoV-2 virus has been challenged by numerous groups, such as the nonprofit investigative public health group US Right to Know (USRTK). This group has filed more than 140 state, federal, and international public records requests asking for information about the origins of SARS-CoV-2, and the risks of biosafety labs and gain-of-function research. When these requests were not fulfilled, USRTK filed lawsuits against federal agencies for violating provisions of the FOIA (Ruskin 2024).

Responses to the COVID-19 Pandemic

Responses to the COVID-19 pandemic included efforts by governments and non-governmental agencies, such as the WHO, to control the narrative. For example, the WHO responded to the pandemic by launching a new information platform entitled "WHO Information Network for Epidemics" (EPI-WIN). WHO employees designed this platform to communicate with social media companies, including Facebook, Twitter, and TikTok, to make sure individuals using Google or other social media sites would see a box that directed them to websites the WHO considered reliable, such as the WHO website, or those of the users' ministries of health, public health

institutes, or centers for disease control (Zarocostas 2020). This was effectively a propaganda campaign, in which the WHO attempted to control the COVID-19 narrative. 16 The use of propaganda allows organizations to hold power over anyone who stands in disagreement with their narrative (Ilyas 2024).

The apparent goal of the WHO's approach was to suppress, denigrate, and rebrand emerging data as "fake news," "misinformation," "disinformation," "malinformation," "anti-science," "anti-vaccine," and "conspiracy theory." One of the major challenges with this approach involves substantiating what constitutes credible, accurate versus inaccurate information. The labels applied by the WHO to emerging anti-narrative data have been so ambiguous and overused that they have nearly lost any consistent operational definition. Instead, they are used as weapons to discredit individuals whom they disagree with (Habgood-Coote 2018; Maret 2016; 2018).

Governments and their agencies also pressured social media to censor individuals who challenged their narrative. One example is a US/UK nonprofit organization named "The Center for Countering Digital Hate" (CCDH), which has ties to the Democratic Party. The CCDH identified twelve individuals they labeled the "disinformation dozen," whom they claimed were responsible for nearly two-thirds of "anti-vaccine content" on social media platforms and encouraged social media sites such as Facebook, Google, and Twitter to deplatform these individuals (Center for Countering Digital Hate 2021).

[&]quot;Propaganda is false or misleading information or ideas addressed to a mass https://schooldionockbyjpartites/subrethardsogieity.Adolanisage3 (Huckin 2016, 126).

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare However, the motives of the CCDH have been called into question after they refused to respond to a federal subpoena seeking to learn who provides their financial support (Thacker 2023).

State governments also became involved in efforts to censor information related to the COVID pandemic. In September 2022, California Governor Gavin Newsom signed AB 2098 into law that authorized state regulators to discipline doctors by withdrawing their medical licenses if they communicated information that the state government defined as misinformation or disinformation (California Legislative Information 2022). This bill was repealed one year later (Liberty Justice Center 2024).

Another response of governments to the COVID-19 pandemic was the implementation of lockdowns. These lockdowns, which varied in length and severity, included restrictions on movement, closures of nonessential businesses, schools, and public spaces, as well as limitations on social gatherings (Mayr, Nußbaumer-Streit, and Gartlehner 2020). The rationale for lockdowns originated from a recommendation made by Fauci and the White House Coronavirus Task Force involving social distancing. The CDC issued guidelines recommending people avoid coming within six feet of people from other households. This "6-foot rule" was used by authorities as scientific justification for closing schools, businesses, churches, and other institutions. However, four years after he recommended social distancing, Fauci told Congress that the 6-foot rule, rather than being based on specific evidence, "sort of just appeared." He acknowledged this recommendation "wasn't based on data" (Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Pandemic 2024).

Not everyone agreed with this approach. *The Great Barrington* Declaration was an open letter published in October 2020 in response to COVID-19 lockdowns. The authors of this declaration were Stanford University Professor Jayanta "Jay" Bhattacharya, 17 former Harvard University Professor Martin Kulldorff (2024), and Oxford University Professor Sunetra Gupta (2024). The Declaration expressed "grave concerns about the damaging physical and mental health impacts of the prevailing COVID-19 policies" (Kulldorff, Gupta, and Bhattacharya 2020). This letter was censored by Google and Reddit. When Google was used to search for "Great Barrington Declaration," most people in English-speaking countries were not directed to the Declaration, but to articles critical of the text. Reddit removed links to the *Great Barrington Declaration* on two of its most popular

The wearing of masks was another controversial recommendation of governments around the world. Fauci initially said masks were not necessary. On March 8, 2020, on the TV show 60 Minutes, Fauci said: "there is no reason to be walking around with a mask" (Schwartz 2020). But in May, Fauci said that wearing a mask was necessary for everyone, even children, to "protect each other" (CNN 2020). This triggered many state and local governments, along with private businesses, to institute mask mandates (Etzel 2024). Two weeks later, Fauci claimed his initial rationale for recommending against masks was that the public health community was concerned about supply shortages, and he wanted to protect healthcare

subreddits for discussion of the coronavirus (Myers 2020).

https://schotlansworks.bijsucedve/secretogan/dgadie41/4/bff3/45sD//3ttps://cap.stanford.edu/profiles/viewCV.

As of August 2015, Bhattacharya's curriculum vitae listed 86 articles published in peer-reviewed journals; see

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare workers from contracting the coronavirus from infected people (Ross 2020). When critics challenged his flip-flopping advice on masks, Fauci claimed that attacks on him were attacks on science:

A lot of what you're seeing as attacks on me, quite frankly, are attacks on science because all of the things that I have spoken about consistently from the very beginning have been fundamentally based on science. So if you are trying to get at me as a public health official and a scientist, you're really attacking not only Dr. Anthony Fauci, you're attacking science. (Townhall.com 2021)

Later during congressional testimony, Fauci acknowledged that he reviewed no scientific evidence regarding children wearing masks or maintaining a 6-foot distance from others before he made these recommendations (Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Pandemic 2024).

Around the world, numerous people were threatened with the loss of their jobs if they made statements that countered their governments' dominant narratives about the COVID-19 vaccines. In Australia, the national medical boards and the Australian Health Practitioner Regulatory Agency (AHPRA) warned doctors, nurses, and pharmacists that if they expressed information to patients or on social media that countered the government's narrative, they faced harsh penalties that included the loss of their job (Aubusson 2021). This was not an empty threat. During the first year following the release of the COVID-19 vaccine (2021-22), AHPRA suspended the licenses of 21 health practitioners and many more were investigated. In some cases, these health practitioners were driven to suicide. In 2023, AHPRA released a study that revealed between January 2019 and December 2021, 16 health practitioners took their own lives while they were being

Secrecy and Society, Vol. 3, No. 2 [2025], Art. 3 investigated by the AHPRA, and four more attempted suicide or self-harmed (Barnett 2023).

Many people employed in a wide range of careers lost their jobs or income during the COVID-19 pandemic for noncompliance with vaccine mandates (Blankley 2022; Gooding 2023; Hsu 2022; Myers 2023; Sherman 2022; Stewart 2021). In the healthcare field, doctors, nurses, and other healthcare workers were fired from their jobs for refusing to be vaccinated or for challenging the orthodox narrative about COVID-19, the COVID-19 vaccines, or treatments for COVID-19.

One example is Dr. Peter McCullough, who was vice chief of internal medicine at Baylor University Medical Center. In February 2021, McCullough's contract was not renewed by Baylor and the press reported this action was the result of "spreading COVID misinformation" (Riley 2021). In 2021, Baylor sued McCullough in District Court for alleged violation of the terms of his separation agreement and obtained a restraining order holding him to the abided agreement. In 2023, the case was dismissed with prejudice and Baylor was forced to pay attorney fees in the case. McCullough was also a Professor at Texas A&M College of Medicine but lost his position for "spreading misinformation" (Riley 2021). McCullough has been threatened with removal of his board certification in internal medicine and cardiology by the American Board of Internal Medicine (ABIM) because of his testimony in Texas Senate subcommittee hearings about the risks of the COVID-19 vaccines (Berry 2022).

https://schotarahieksofjintechu/secedicianactsoBiextly/voll3i/iss2j/3/ Medical Center.

McCullough is a board-certified internist and cardiologist who served as section chief of cardiology of the University of Missouri–Kansas City School of Medicine, spent three years as chief academic and scientific officer of the St. John Providence Health System, and was

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Another method utilized to censor heterodox opinions has been to remove doctors from journal editorships. McCullough also served as coeditor of *Reviews in Cardiovascular Medicine* during the years 2009–2018, then assumed the editor-in-chief role in 2019. Subsequently, the following statement appeared in the journal (2022): "much to our regret, McCullough stepped down from his editor-in-chief role in the journal last week as his term of office was ended in early March." However, McCullough did not resign from his role; he was terminated. McCullough explained "there was no phone call, no board meeting, no due process. Just e-mails or certified letters" (Berry 2022).

Andreas Schofbeck, who was the CEO of a large German health insurance company (BKK ProVita), was fired from his job on March 1, 2022, after he presented evidence that COVID-19 vaccines had killed 31,000 Germans and injured many more. Schofbeck had been scheduled to meet with members of the Paul Ehrlich Institute, a German federal agency, medical regulatory body, and research institution for vaccines and biomedicines. The meeting was organized so that Schofbeck could discuss his findings, but he was prevented from attending the meeting by being dismissed from his job without notice just hours prior to the start of the meeting (Crawford 2022; Martin 2022).

Australian gynecologist Luke McLindon was fired by the hospital where he was employed in June 2022 for refusing the COVID-19 vaccine, despite having already contracted and recovered from COVID-19.¹⁹ He was fired just

Luke McLindon is an Australian gynecologist who led the fertility services at the Mater Hospital, where he worked for 13 years. He was also the research lead of the fertility services unit at the hospital as well as the principal investigator in a series of randomized

prior to his release of data showing a miscarriage rate of greater than 70

percent in women who received the COVID-19 vaccine prior to becoming

pregnant (Read 2022).

Martin Kulldorff, a Swedish infectious-disease epidemiologist,

biostatistician, and co-author of the *Great Barrington Declaration* was a

professor of medicine at Harvard University and Mass General Brigham for

over 20 years when he was dismissed March, 2024 (Kulldorff 2024).

Kulldorff was dismissed when he refused the COVID-19 vaccine, which

challenged Harvard's vaccine mandate that required individuals who

contracted COVID-19 - and therefore had natural immunity - to get the

vaccine anyway (Nevradakis 2024). In addition, Kulldorff challenged the US

government's dominant narrative about lockdowns and school closures by

pointing out that Sweden, the only major Western nation to reject school

closures and lockdowns, had the lowest excess mortality rate among major

European countries during the pandemic - a rate less than half that of the

United States.

COVID-19 Vaccines

Secrecy and censorship surrounded the vaccines developed to prevent

infection and transmission of COVID-19. President Joe Biden (2021) claimed

the COVID-19 pandemic was a "pandemic of the unvaccinated" and

encouraged individuals to get the vaccine (Kim 2023). However, several

studies found Biden's statement to be untrue. Despite cases increasing

controlled trials. For two years, McLindon co-led the advanced laparoscopic gynecology surgical service. He is also President of the Australasian Institute for Restorative

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare slightly among the unvaccinated from August 2021 through mid-October 2021, by early December 2021 the majority of cases were among the vaccinated (McLeod et al. 2021). Furthermore, this increase was associated with a higher proportion of vaccinated individuals being hospitalized or admitted to the ICU, compared to unvaccinated individuals, despite vaccine mandates and high vaccine uptake (McLeod et al. 2021). Additional studies also refuted the idea that the pandemic was being spread by the unvaccinated (Kampf 2021; Bardosh et al. 2022).

To this day, the CDC recommends the vaccines for adults and children as young as six months of age (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 2023, 2024). However, the effectiveness and safety of the vaccines remains debatable. Reports have described a lack of efficacy among vaccinated individuals with certain strains of the virus (Shrestha et al. 2023) and a higher incidence of COVID-19 infection among vaccinated than unvaccinated individuals (Nakatani et al. 2024; Feldstein et al. 2024).

Regarding safety, a preclinical study found the lipid nanoparticles carrying SARS-CoV-2 spike mRNA circulate systemically and are taken up by vital organ systems throughout the body (Luo et al. 2025). Additionally, researchers from several countries found elevated levels of DNA in the RNA vaccines, raising concerns about the possible increased risk of cancer (Kämmerer, McCullough and Steger 2024; McKernan 2023). An excess risk of serious adverse effects was reported following vaccination by both the Pfizer and Moderna vaccines (Fraimon et al. 2022); a peer-reviewed COVID-19 vaccine autopsy study found a high likelihood of a causal link between COVID-19 vaccines and death (Hulscher et al. 2024). Complicating the

assessment of safety has been the discovery that the risk of adverse events (AEs) related to the COVID-19 vaccines has been kept secret by the CDC and FDA.

The Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting System (VAERS) is a national system that monitors potential safety issues with vaccines and is comanaged by the CDC and FDA (Centers for Disease Control and Food and Drug Administration n.d.). Safety issues are monitored by collecting reports of AEs following vaccination. However, what is not commonly known is that VAERS maintains two separate databases - one public and one private. Reports to VAERS that are recorded in the private database are not accessible to the public (Block 2023). The rationale for maintaining a secret database is unknown.

President Biden was not the only one who blamed the unvaccinated for the spread of COVID. The WHO released a message on Twitter (now X) by Dr. Peter Hotez, calling the movement that challenged the dominant narrative about COVID-19 vaccines "anti-science aggression" and "a major killing force." Dr. Hotez also claimed "anti-science" kills more people than gun violence, global terrorism, nuclear proliferation, or cyber-attacks" (World Health Organization 2022). Monikers such as these contribute to what Dr. Vinay Prasad (2021) calls "vaccine tribalism." Prasad (2021) explains:

[There] are people who are quick to label legitimate scientific dialog as "anti-vax" or "dangerous misinformation." ... They couple this condemnation with a strong sense that they are "morally" correct, working to purge the world of dangerous anti-vax thinking. Ironically, they are further polarizing an already polarized debate, and worse,

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare they are simply wrong. These are real and live issues. Intelligent scientists have to discuss these policy implications openly.

Prasad, who has been critical of the US public-health response to COVID-19, was censored when he was disinvited by the American College of Clinical Pharmacy (ACCP) to give a keynote presentation at their Annual Meeting. The ACCP's stated reason was that people had tweeted their opposition to Prasad being invited (Prasad 2023).

Another example of censorship related to the vaccines involves Dr. Panagis Polykretis, a Greek/Italian biologist who hypothesized the mechanism of autoimmune inflammation triggered by the COVID-19 vaccines in off-target tissues. In a letter to the editor of the *Scandinavian* Journal of Immunology, Polykretis (2022) strongly recommended that biodistribution studies be performed. This letter was heavily criticized and marked as "misinforming" (Gül and Öztürk 2022; Polykretis and McCullough 2023). However, over time, findings from several scientific publications demonstrated that the COVID-19 vaccines can exhibit an off-target distribution in tissues leading to severe damage. An international, multidisciplinary team of medical professionals and researchers authored a review article describing this damage and the resulting harm (Polykretis et al. 2023). This review encountered a long and unexplainable obstruction to getting published, despite its being evidence-based and using solid scientific data published in peer-reviewed journals (Polykretis 2023).

Another type of censorship related to the COVID-19 vaccines involves the retraction of published papers and preprint articles that present heterodox views of COVID-19 vaccines. According to the journal *Nature*,

more than 10,000 articles were retracted in 2023 - an all-time annual record (Van Noorden 2023). While many reasons are offered for retracting these papers (e.g., sham papers, peer-review fraud), some of them were retracted solely for challenging the dominant narrative about COVID-19 vaccines (e.g. Jiang and Mei 2021; Gibo et al. 2024; Hulscher et al, 2024; Mead et al. 2024).

A preprint is a version of a scholarly paper that is shared publicly before it has been peer reviewed or published in a journal. This allows for the rapid dissemination of research so that researchers can receive feedback from peers around the world and allows for improvement of the quality of their paper prior to submitting it to a journal for review and publication. Preprints provide for debate within the scientific community – especially during critical times - before the publication of research and are an essential tool for modern research, complementing traditional publication processes while fostering a culture of openness and collaboration. However, numerous preprints that challenged orthodox COVID-19 narratives were retracted (e.g. Hulscher et al. 2023).

Another approach used to suppress heterodox views about COVID-19 vaccines is financial censorship. This has occurred through a process known as "debanking," whereby individuals are prevented from accessing funds in their bank accounts or accessing lines of credit. Debanking has occurred to individuals in both Canada and the United States (Nevradakis 2023c). During the COVID pandemic, the Canadian government froze the bank accounts and canceled credit cards of individuals who supported the Canadian truckers'

protest against COVID-19 vaccine mandates (Fung 2022). When Prime https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Minister Justin Trudeau took this step in 2022, it was the first time a Canadian prime minister had ever used the Emergencies Act, which allows the prime minister to take exceptional steps during a national emergency that "seriously threatens the ability of the Government of Canada to preserve the sovereignty, security and territorial integrity of Canada" (Thomas 2022).

Another example of debanking occurred in July 2023, when JP Morgan Chase Bank canceled all the business bank accounts of Dr. Joseph Mercola in the United States. But they did not stop there. They also canceled the personal bank accounts of Mercola's chief executive officer, chief financial officer, and their respective spouses and children (Mercola 2023a). Mercola had been labeled a "misinformation superspreader" for presenting heterodox views about COVID-19 vaccinations and treatments (Abrams and Hoffman 2022).

In addition to censoring doctors and scientists, the US government exerted pressure on corporations to participate in censorship to maintain the orthodox narrative concerning COVID vaccines. An example is the pressure exerted by the US government on retail bookseller Amazon.com to suppress books that suggested vaccines were unsafe or ineffective. Amazon, which is responsible for more than 50% of sales from the Big Five publishers and controls 50 to 80 percent of US book distribution (Curcic 2023), initially refused to comply with the government's requests. However, over time, the retail giant acquiesced and placed such books on its "Do Not Promote" list (Berenson 2024).

Treatments for COVID-19

Censorship also occurred in relation to several medicines that were shown to be effective against COVID-19. Due to the lack of effective treatments early in the COVID pandemic, many physicians turned to using repurposed, FDA approved medicines for off label use as a treatment for COVID-19. These include ivermectin (IVM) (FLCCC Alliance 2023a) and hydroxychloroquine (HCQ) (US Food and Drug Administration 2020a) Additionally, novel treatments, such as chlorine dioxide (US Food and Drug Administration 2021a) were utilized and found to be effective, mostly in countries outside the US.

IVM is a Nobel Prize-winning, inexpensive medication which has successfully treated parasitic diseases in humans for decades. IVM was first approved for human use in 1987 for the treatment of parasitic diseases, under the name Mectizan®. IVM also inhibits the replication of more than 10 different viruses (Kory 2023a).

Dr. Hector Carvallo and colleagues at the University of Buenos Aires in Argentina submitted a manuscript to the *Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA*) in early 2020, demonstrating that IVM, in combination with aspirin, dexamethasone, and enoxaparin, dramatically reduced morbidity and mortality associated with COVID-19. This paper was rejected by *JAMA*. Dr. Carvallo subsequently published his research demonstrating IVM prevented COVID-19 (Hirsch and Carvallo 2020) and was a safe and effective treatment for COVID-19 (Carvallo et al. 2020). Dr. Carvallo shared his results with the FDA and CDC.

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Four months later, Dr. Pierre Kory testified before the Homeland Security Committee meeting hosted by Senator Ron Johnson. ²¹ The topic of the hearing was "Focus on Early Treatment of COVID-19." Kory's testimony was posted on YouTube and rapidly accrued over 8 million views before it was deleted (Johnson 2024; Kory 2023b). Dr. Kory (2020) reported:

We now have data from over 20 well-designed clinical studies, ten of them randomized, controlled trials, with every study consistently reporting large magnitude and statistically significant benefits in decreasing transmission rates, shortening recovery times, decreasing hospitalizations, or large reductions in deaths. This clinical data is also supported by multiple basic science, *in vitro* and animal studies.

In the United States, physicians are allowed to prescribe FDA approved medicines for conditions other than the one they were approved for; this is known as prescribing "off label." The FDA's role is to regulate the commercial availability of novel therapeutics, not to restrict physician prescribing (Gopal et al. 2021). This is affirmed on the FDA website:

From the FDA perspective, once the FDA approves a drug, healthcare providers generally may prescribe the drug for an unapproved use when they judge that it is medically appropriate for their patient. (US Food and Drug Administration 2018)

Off-label prescribing of FDA-approved medications is common and accounts for 10-20 percent of all prescriptions (Fitzgerald & O'Malley 2014). However, doctors were told by the FDA they should not prescribe IVM to treat COVID-19 (US Food and Drug Administration 2021b). Eight months after Carvallo published his findings regarding the safety and efficacy of IVM as a

Dr. Pierre Kory is a physician who specializes in Internal Medicine, Pulmonary Diseases, and Critical Care Medicine. He is a Former Associate Professor, Chief of Critical Care Service, and Medical Director of Trauma and Life Support Center at the University of Wisconsin.

Secrecy and Society, Vol. 3, No. 2 [2025], Art. 3 treatment for COVID-19, the FDA warned the public not to use IVM to treat or prevent COVID-19 and labeled it a "horse dewormer" (Steib 2022).

However, in March 2024, the FDA agreed to remove all of their website and social media posts warning people not to take IVM as a treatment for COVID-19. This occurred only after doctors sued the FDA, alleging the agency had exceeded its authority when it told patients and health professionals not to use the drug (Baletti 2024).

IVM was used to successfully treat COVID-19 in many other countries around the world (Dscheim 2024). A meta-analysis of 105 studies using IVM as a treatment for COVID-19 demonstrated this medicine reduced the risk of mortality, ventilation, hospitalization, progression, recovery, cases, viral clearance, and ICU admission (Covid Analysis 2024). Despite studies demonstrating the efficacy of IVM, the US government allegedly paid the two largest US pharmaceutical companies - Walgreens and CVS - billions of dollars *not* to fill prescriptions for this potentially life-saving medicine (Thorp and Thorp 2024). Furthermore, doctors who prescribed IVM for their patients risked losing their medical license or specialty board certifications (FLCCC Alliance 2023b; Defender Staff 2022; Fiore 2024).

HCQ is another medicine that was censored during the pandemic. HCQ is an inexpensive medicine used to prevent and treat malaria and is also prescribed as a therapy for autoimmune diseases, such as rheumatoid arthritis and Lupus as well as other disorders. A meta-analysis of 43 studies found that early treatment of COVID-19 with HCQ was safe and effective as a treatment for COVID-19 (Prodromos and Rumschlag 2020). However,

subsequent studies that employed much higher doses and started treatment https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare much later in the course of illness found HCQ to be ineffective or even dangerous (Borba et al. 2020; Chorin et al. 2020).

In July 2020, the FDA warned against using HCQ outside the hospital setting or a clinical trial, due to a reported risk of heart rhythm problems (US Food and Drug Administration 2020a). This warning was based in part upon the results of a study published in the *Lancet* that reported patients treated with HCQ were at increased risk for heart arrhythmias and were more likely to die than patients who did not take HCQ. Just days after this study was published, WHO's Director General Dr Tedros Ghebreyesus announced the Organization was stopping studies exploring the use of HCQ as a treatment for COVID-19 due to safety concerns. However, Lancet retracted this paper on June 5, 2020, after one of the authors refused to share his raw data with scientists who questioned his findings. Furthermore, it was revealed that he had not shared his raw data with his co-authors (Gabler and Rabin 2020; Mehra et al. 2020). The FDA reiterated their warning against using HCQ in January 2022, again pointing to the risk of heart rhythm problems (US Food and Drug Administration 2022). This was despite studies involving thousands of individuals that found no increased risk of arrhythmias among users of HCQ (Lo et al. 2021; Hogue et al. 2022).

Physicians who recommended HCQ as a treatment for COVID-19 faced censorship. One example is the French virologist Professor Didier Raoult, who advocated for the use of HCQ. Raoult and colleagues conducted a small clinical trial using this regimen and reported a 100 percent cure rate (Sayare 2020). After they advocated for the use of HCQ as a treatment for COVID-

19, Raoult and his colleagues experienced censorship. The institute where

they worked (Institut Hospitalo-Universitaire Méditerranée Infection) became the target of cyber harassment, and the authors had difficulty publishing articles that challenged the orthodox COVID-19 narrative (Brougui et al. 2023). Subsequently, a cyber harassment campaign was initiated by anonymous individuals who criticized more than 350 scientific articles whose authorship included at least one member of Raoult's institute (Brougui et al. 2023; Cousin-Frankel 2015). Governmental agencies that regulate the French healthcare industry examined 30,000 pages of documents and conducted 700 hours of interviews. Of the hundreds of articles reviewed, only two produced disagreement between the inspectors and scientists at the institute. Yet anonymous individuals also wrote to 90 journal editors suggesting possible scientific fraud. Subsequently, some journal editors flagged articles authored by members of Raoult's organization with "expression of concerns" without allowing the authors to defend themselves. Subsequently, these journal editors indicated they would not publish any more papers from the institute (Brougui et al. 2023).

A third treatment for COVID-19 that faced censorship is chlorine dioxide, a simple molecule used in the United States, Europe, and other parts of the world as a water purifying treatment (Liester 2021). Due to its broad-spectrum antiviral activity, this treatment aroused interest as a potential treatment for COVID-19 (Kály-Kullai et al. 2020). Millions of people drink chlorine dioxide in their municipal water system every day, yet when scientists in Central and South America reported this inexpensive product was effectively treating COVID-19, the FDA claimed it was "dangerous" and

labeled it "bleach" (US Food and Drug Administration 2021a). Chlorine https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare dioxide was also labeled "fraudulent and harmful" by the FDA (US Food and Drug Administration 2020b), despite its approval as a treatment for COVID-19 in Bolivia (Senate Press 2020).

When this product was approved in Bolivia for the prevention and treatment of COVID-19, an announcement was posted online but was removed a short time later. Regardless of evidence from around the world showing IVM, HCQ, chlorine dioxide, and other treatments were considered safe and effective during the pandemic crisis, they were often labeled "fake cures" and their use was discouraged or punished (Goodman and Carmichael 2020). Instead, more expensive medicines, such as Remdesivir (Khunte et al. 2023) and Paxlovid (Young et al. 2021), were employed. Remdesivir was promoted despite a study from the University of Iowa that showed treatment with this medicine resulted in longer hospital stays and no improvement in survival (Ohl et al. 2021).

Additional Methods of Censorship and Secrecy

Countless additional methods of censorship and secrecy were employed during the COVID-19 pandemic. One method utilized to discredit information that countered the orthodox narrative was the use of labels by governments and corporations as part of a misinformation campaign to mislead the public, for example "misinformation," "disinformation," "malinformation," "rumors," and "conspiracy theories" (Zarocostas 2020; Lancet Infectious Diseases 2020). 23 Labels such as "right-wing conspiracist"

Misinformation is defined as "information that is false, but not created with the intention of causing harm" whereas disinformation is "information that is false and deliberately created to harm a person, social group, organization or country" (Howard

(Lewis 2023) and "misinformation" (Clark 2022) were used to cast doubt on the validity of information challenging pharmaceutical and government narratives, such as COVID-19 vaccines being "safe and effective" (Maragakis and Kelen, 2022), and HCQ (Food and Drug Administration 2022) and IVM (Food and Drug Administration 2024) being ineffective for COVID-19. While some might argue that labels are an important tactic used by governments to quell harmful or false information (Viswanath, 2021), the use of labels can also have a polarizing effect (Prasad 2021) and can be used in misinformation campaigns to create doubt about scientific findings (Oreskes and Conway 2010).

Another method used by the US government involved pressuring large social media companies such as Meta (parent company of Facebook) and the technology conglomerate Alphabet (parent company of Google and YouTube) to censor posts, videos, and other online content (Committee on the Judiciary and the Select Subcommittee on the Weaponization of the Federal Government 2024). Branches of the US government that allegedly participated in this action included the White House, the Surgeon General's office, the FBI, the CDC, and the Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA) (Nevradakis 2023a; Nevradakis 2023b). The United States Department of Homeland Security (DHS) was also involved in "keeping Americans safe and helping detect and slow the spread of the virus" (US

University, "Digital Informers Definitions," 2021,

https://coas.howard.edu/sites/coas.howard.edu/files/2021-

https://schodapheorlessisunedu/becrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

<u>07/Digital%20Informers%3B%20MIS-Information%20Definitions.pdf</u>). *Malinformation*, on the other hand, is "information that is based on reality, used to inflict harm on a person, organization or country" (Wardle and Derakhshan 2017). A *rumor* is defined as "talk or opinion widely disseminated with no discernible source" (*Merriam-Webster Dictionary*, "Rumor," 2024, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/rumor) and a *conspiracy theory* is "a belief that an event or situation is the result of a secret plan made by powerful

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Department of Homeland Security 2023). One method DHS utilized to accomplish this goal was to manage "rumor control" by publishing a list of COVID-related "rumors" along with "facts" presented by the US government to counter those rumors; however, its efforts at "rumor control" may have been influenced by their involvement in funding gain-of-function research. A report written by the Inspector General at the Department of Defense found the Pentagon provided over \$54 million in grants to EcoHealth Alliance, the company engaged in gain-of-function research at the WIV that is at the center of the controversy over the origin of the SARS-CoV-2 virus (Inspector General 2024). A district judge characterized the censorship by the US government as "the most massive attack against free speech in United States' history" (Kheriaty 2023).

Social media companies acquiesced to government pressure and censored physicians who posted heterodox views on their social media accounts. One example involves a medical school department chairman censored by Facebook in March 2020 for posting that COVID-19 may have emerged from a lab accident or lab incompetence. This physician is board certified in three specialties, with a master's in public health in epidemiology, and he wrote his thesis for the US Army War College on countermeasures for bioterrorism in 2005.²⁴

Doctors who question or disagree with their government's or licensing agency's narrative are still at risk of losing their license or medical specialty

Anonymous, 2024. All interviews were conducted in confidentiality, and the name of the interviewee is withheld by mutual agreement due to the sensitive nature of the interviewee's position.

board certification. In the United States, the Federation of State Medical Boards (FSMB), an entity that controls the state medical licensing boards, issued the following policy statement,

Physicians who generate and spread COVID-19 vaccine misinformation or disinformation are risking disciplinary action by state medical boards, including the suspension or revocation of their medical license. (Federation of State Medical Boards 2021)

Even members of the US Congress were censored on social media for posting comments that ran counter to the dominant narrative. For example, Rep. Thomas Massie from Kentucky had a tweet flagged for censorship after he referenced an Israeli study showing better protection from acquired immunity than COVID vaccine immunity (Committee on the Judiciary and the Select Subcommittee on the Weaponization of the Federal Government 2023). This tweet was flagged by the Virality Project, a program created by the Stanford Internet Observatory. On their website, the Virality Project is described as "a global study aimed at understanding the disinformation dynamics specific to the COVID-19 crisis." This project expanded in January 2020 to partner with New York University, the University of Washington, the National Council on Citizenship, and Graphika (Stanford University).

Additional evidence regarding censorship is likely to arise in the future as multiple lawsuits against the pharmaceutical companies who produced the COVID-19 vaccines and the US government proceed through US courts.

These include lawsuits by the US attorneys general of the states of Texas and Kansas, who are suing Pfizer for misrepresenting COVID-19 vaccine efficacy, conspiring to censor public discourse (Paxton 2023) and misleading

vaccine marketing (Hills 2024). In addition, Robert F. Kennedy Jr. is suing https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Google and YouTube for allegedly collaborating with the White House to censor his views on COVID-19 vaccinations and the pharmaceutical industry (Brennan 2023). A lawsuit has also been filed in the US by the attorneys general of the states of Missouri and Louisiana, accusing the federal government of colluding with social media companies like Twitter and Facebook to censor viewpoints that conflicted with the government's views on COVID-19 (New Civil Liberties Alliance 2023; Hancock 2023).

Rationale for Employing Secrecy and Censorship

Censorship and secrecy may be deemed necessary or unavoidable under certain conditions. For example, national security may require governments to censor and keep certain information secret to prevent it from falling into the hands of foreign adversaries. Similarly, trade secrets may require the use of censorship or secrecy to protect company intellectual property and profits. However, censorship can also be used as a form of propaganda, public relations, or even advertising by governments and private corporations attempting to create favorable public impressions. One example involves the tobacco companies who withheld information regarding the health risks of smoking (Marx 2001). So what justification exists for employing censorship and secrecy during COVID-19?

One rationale offered was the importance of controlling "false information." The Johns Hopkins Center for Health Security reported that false information caused "reduced trust in public health responders, increased belief in false medical cures, and politicization of public health measures" during the COVID-19 pandemic (Sell et al. 2021). However,

determining whether information is false can be challenging, and the suppression of heterodox views can limit progress in science and medicine.

Another rationale espoused for employing censorship during the COVID-19 pandemic related to the severity of the crisis. The extreme nature of the public health emergency was suggested as a valid reason to support censorship (Human Rights Watch 2023). But does evidence justify the use of censorship and secrecy based upon the severity of the pandemic? The WHO reported nearly 7 million people died worldwide as a result of COVID-19 (World Health Organization 2024a). But COVID-19 was only the third leading cause of death in the United States during 2020 and 2021; it did not make it into the top three causes in 2022, when "unintentional injury" moved into the third spot, ahead of COVID. In each of these three years, both heart disease and cancer caused more deaths than COVID-19 (Murphy et al. 2021; Xu et al. 2021; Ahmad et al. 2021), yet no public emergency was declared. No emergency steps were taken to reduce the death toll from heart disease or cancer.

Furthermore, following the pandemic an increase in excess mortality is reported in several countries across the world (Aarstad and Kvitastein 2023; Kuhbandner and Reitzner 2023). A study that estimated Germany's excess mortality for the years 2020-2022 found there were roughly 4,000 excess deaths in 2020, compared to roughly 34,000 and 60,000 excess deaths in 2021 and 2022, respectively (Kuhbandner and Reitzner 2023). A recent study conducted in Japan found the age-adjusted death rates for leukemia, breast, and pancreatic cancers increased significantly in 2022 when

compared with 2020, the first year of the pandemic and before COVID-19 https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare vaccines were widely administered (Gibo et al. 2024). Despite this alarming escalation in cancers and deaths, no action has been taken to investigate the cause of the excess cancers and mortality occurring worldwide.

An additional rationale suggested to justify censorship and secrecy was the protection of business and trade secrets (Greene 2021). A FOIA request from a group of more than 30 scientists and professors at Yale, Harvard, UCLA, and other universities requested vaccine-related documents regarding the clinical trials that resulted in the FDA granting an Emergency Use Authorization (EUA) for the Pfizer-BioNTech Covid-19 vaccine. US Department of Justice lawyers responded that they needed time to review the documents and redact "confidential business and trade secret information of Pfizer or BioNTech and personal privacy information of patients who participated in clinical trials" (Public Health & Medical Professionals for Transparency v. Food & Drug Admin 2021). The FDA proposed releasing the 450,000 pages of documents at a rate of 500 pages per month, a process that would require 75 years to release all the records (Greene 2021, 2022; Scarella 2022). The court denied this request and instead ordered the release of 55,000 pages per month, which gave the FDA eight months to produce the documents. The judge's decision came after he concluded "this FOIA request is of paramount public importance" (Siri 2022; Wolf 2024).

Following the release of these records, a group of 3,250 doctors, scientists, and other volunteers reviewed the records, then published a book containing their findings. Titled *The Pfizer Papers*, this project was directed by Amy Kelly, COO of *Daily Clout*, who oversaw the volunteers analyzing the

documents.²⁵ The book, edited by Naomi Wolf and Amy Kelly, outlined

findings culled from Pfizer's documents:

- Nine months after the rollout of the COVID-19 mRNA vaccines, birth rates dropped significantly in 13 of 19 European countries as well as England, Wales, Australia, and Taiwan (p. 4). Pfizer originally committed to following both the vaccinated and placebo cohorts for up to 26 months. But 5 months after initiating the study, Pfizer unblinded the placebo group and offered the mRNA injections to the original placebo recipients. Within 8 months of starting the study, nearly 90% of the original placebo group had received at least one Pfizer mRNA injection, thus eliminating a control group (p. 119-120).
- Following vaccination, younger patients began presenting with cancers.
 Their tumors were bigger and grew faster than cancers that existed
 prior to the vaccine. Also, the onset of more than one cancer at a time
 became more common (p. 128).
- Adverse events occurred in over 54 percent of cases of "maternal exposure" to the vaccine and included 53 reports of spontaneous abortion (p. 153).
- Premature labor and delivery cases occurred in vaccinated women, as well as two newborn deaths (p. 154).
- 19% of babies who were exposed to Pfizer's COVID mRNA vaccine via their mothers' breast milk experienced 48 different categories of adverse events (p. 154).
- Autoimmunity case reports reported to VAERS increased 24-fold from 2020 to 2021, and annual autoimmunity-related fatalities increased 37-fold during the same period (p. 181).
- The spike protein and inflammation were still present in heart tissue one year after receipt of the mRNA COVID vaccine (p. 270).
- Over a 3.7-fold increase in the number of deaths due to cardiovascular events occurred in vaccinated subjects compared to placebo subjects (p. 295).
- The vaccine Pfizer rolled out to the public was different than the formulation used on the majority of clinical trial participants, and the public was not informed of this (p. 343).
- The public vaccine is contaminated with high levels of DNA plasmid fragments (p. 344).
- 2.5 months after Pfizer rolled out their COVID-19 vaccine, they changed the criteria for "Vaccination Failure," resulting in 99% of reported cases not meeting criteria for Vaccination Failure (p. 364).
- Pfizer concealed deaths in the vaccinated cohort that occurred during the clinical trial to make its results look more favorable when applying for its emergency use authorization filing with the FDA (p. 368-371).
- There were twice as many cardiovascular adverse events in the vaccinated arm of the clinical trial as the placebo arm (p. 371).

The documents are also available at the Public Health and Medical Professionals for https://schones.six.website.chety.violpfizer/32-15-documents/

These findings raise the question: Was Pfizer protecting trade secrets or merely hiding information that would reduce their profits? To date, only Daily Clout has reviewed these documents.

The use of censorship and secrecy during the COVID-19 pandemic for financial gain is not limited to Pfizer. Oxfam (2022) reported that during the pandemic, the 10 richest men in the world doubled their wealth, while the incomes of 99 percent of humanity dropped. But it wasn't just the wealthiest who profited from the COVID-19 pandemic. In 2023, Moderna paid the US government \$400 million for sharing in the development of what was initially known as the NIH-Moderna COVID-19 vaccine. The \$400 million was an initial payment that was to be distributed to the NIH and two US universities involved in the development of the vaccine (Mueller 2023). This payment was necessitated by a US law enacted in 1980 known as the Bayh-Dole Act, which enables universities, nonprofit research institutions, and small businesses to own, patent, and commercialize inventions developed under federally funded research programs within their organizations (Drexel University 2024). Notably, Moderna and the US government continue to fight over who owns the rights to the COVID-10 vaccine (Stolberg and Robbins 2021).

Pharmaceutical companies and the nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) they sponsor also censor information that runs counter to their self-interested narratives. For example, Moderna works with the Public Good Project (PGP), which monitors 150 million websites for evidence of vaccine hesitancy or COVID-19 vaccine misinformation. PGP also coordinates with

social media platforms, government agencies, and news websites to censor information that contradicts their preferred narrative (Fang and Poulson 2023).

Regulatory capture may also explain instances of censorship and secrecy during the pandemic. Even prior to the pandemic, capture by pharmaceutical companies of the regulatory agencies they are tasked with regulating raised concerns about conflicts of interest (Angell and Reading 2005; Demasi 2022). Payments from pharmaceutical companies to US government agencies that promoted their products raised suspicions of ulterior motives. One example involves payments from pharmaceutical companies to the NIH, who promoted COVID-19 vaccines (Mueller 2023; Andrzejewski 2024). In 2022 and 2023, pharmaceutical and healthcare companies paid the NIH \$710,381,160 in third-party royalties (Andrzejewski 2024). These payments, which were distributed among the NIH leadership and scientists, came from healthcare entities that licensed inventions created in federal, taxpayer-funded laboratories. The NIAID, run by Anthony Fauci, received 97 percent of these payments, which added up to \$690,218,610 (Andrzejewski 2024). These figures were disclosed only after a FOIA request was filed and the NIH was sued twice in federal court. The report describing these payments was heavily redacted, obscuring information about who received many of these payments (Andrzejewski 2024).

These same US government agencies that received millions of dollars in payments from pharmaceutical and healthcare companies also discouraged the use of safe, inexpensive medicines for the treatment of

COVID-19 (e.g., IVM and HCQ) at a time when no approved treatments https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare existed and before vaccines were available. What was the reason for this, given an overwhelming majority of studies demonstrating these medicines were effective against COVID-19 (FLCCC 2023a; Kory 2020; Kory et al. 2021)? Is there a connection between the US government recommending against inexpensive treatments for COVID-19 while receiving hundreds of millions of dollars in payments from companies that coproduced vaccines for COVID-19? While these payments do not prove duplicity, they do raise questions around a serious conflict of interest.

Although some US federal agencies, such as the CDC, claim they do not accept financial support from private industries or corporations, their foundations do. In 1992, Congress established the National Foundation for the CDC so that the Centers could obtain more funding for its work. This created a third party through which organizations can donate money to the CDC (A Midwestern Doctor 2022). This foundation, and others like it, are not subject to legal oversight and are not required to comply with FOIA requests. What organizations donate to the CDC Foundation? Some of these contributors include vaccine makers such as Pfizer, AstraZeneca, and Johnson and Johnson. Gilead, who produces the anti-COVID medication Remdesivir, is another donor. Additional funders include big tech companies such as Facebook, Google, and Microsoft. The Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, which earned millions by investing in COVID-19 vaccines, donated more than \$57 million to the CDC Foundation in 2018-2022 (A Midwestern Doctor 2022). Despite employees of the CDC sending an anonymous letter to their leadership more than seven years ago, stating "our mission is being influenced and shaped by outside parties and roque

Secrecy and Society, Vol. 3, No. 2 [2025], Art. 3 interests," nothing has changed (CDC Scientists Preserving Integrity, Diligence, and Ethics in Research 2016).

During the COVID-19 pandemic, numerous additional potential conflicts of interest arose involving transfers of large sums of money. These

them. In 1992, the US Congress passed the Prescription Drug User Fee Act

include pharmaceutical company payments to the agencies who regulate

(PDUFA), which permits the pharmaceutical industry to pay the FDA directly

through "user fees" (US Congress 1992) intended to accelerate the speed

and improve the efficiency of the review process for new drugs (Wang and

Wertheimer 2022). However, reductions in review times for new drugs have

been found to be associated with increases in both adverse drug reactions

(ADRs) that require hospitalization and death (Olson 2002).

Following the passage of PDUFA, the FDA evolved from an agency that was funded through the US Treasury to one financially dependent on the pharmaceutical industry. The amount of money paid to the FDA by the pharmaceutical industry rose thirty-fold, from \$29 million in 1993 to \$884 million in 2016 (Demasi 2022). Critics of the PDUFA program allege that this has resulted in the FDA becoming more closely aligned with the pharmaceutical industry and has impaired the FDA's safety review process

The United States is not the only country whose regulatory agencies receive significant funding from pharmaceutical companies. A report in the *British Medical Journal* revealed that regulatory agencies in several countries now receive the majority of their annual budgets from the pharmaceutical

industry they regulate (e.g., Canada, 50.5%; United States, 65%; Japan, https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

DOI: 10.55917/2377-6188.1087

(Wang and Wertheimer 2022).

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare 85%; United Kingdom, 86%; Europe, 89%; Australia, 96%) (Demasi 2022). How does this financial support from the pharmaceutical industry influence regulatory agencies' decisions when approving new vaccines or drugs?

The proportion of the FDA's Center for Drug Evaluation budget spent on new drug reviews increased from 53 percent in 1992 to 79 percent in 2003. This increase resulted in a commensurate decline in spending on postmarket safety reviews and a shift in responsibility for conducting these reviews from the FDA to the pharmaceutical industry. Has this change influenced the safety of new products? Of the 1,339 requests from the FDA to pharmaceutical companies in 2003 to conduct post-market safety studies, nearly 60 percent were not even started (Wang and Wertheimer 2022). This raises the question: Can the pharmaceutical companies be trusted to provide safe and effective products?

A study published in 2020 in *JAMA* found that 85 percent of the 26 largest pharmaceutical companies collectively paid nearly \$33 billion in fines for illegal activity such as pricing violations, off-label marketing, and kickbacks between January 2003 and December 2016 (Arnold et al. 2020). The fines paid by the top 11 companies totaled \$28.8 billion. Second on this list of offenders is Pfizer, who was fined nearly \$3 billion during this period and paid the second largest fine in pharmaceutical history, a \$2.3 billion settlement in 2009, which included a \$1.3 billion criminal fine and a \$1 billion civil settlement for illegal drug promotion (Arnold et al. 2020). Did these fines cause the pharmaceutical companies to change their illegal practices? It is doubtful. Their profits far exceed the cost of these penalties.

Almashat et al. (2010) describe how pharmaceutical company lawsuit settlements increased rapidly in the early 2000s for state and federal violations that included overcharging government health programs, unlawful promotion, monopoly practices, kickbacks, concealment of study findings, poor quality manufacturing practices, damaging the environment, financial violations, and illegal distribution. It would appear that paying fines is viewed as part of the cost of doing business. Pfizer reportedly profited \$56.7 billion from sales of its COVID-19 Comirnaty vaccine and its antiviral medication Paxlovid in 2022, and after expenses retained a net profit of \$31.4 billion (Phillips 2023). A portion of this profit came from the US government (i.e., US taxpayers) payments to Pfizer for the purchase of Paxlovid, which have amounted to more than \$10 billion US (Prasad 2024). Moderna earned \$18.4 billion in sales during 2022 for its Spikevax vaccine, which was codeveloped with the NIH (Dunleavy 2023).

Danish physician, medical researcher, and cofounder of the Cochrane Collaboration Peter Gøtzsche was expelled from the Governing Board of the Cochrane Collaboration after he challenged pharmaceutical companies' undue influence over medicine. In his book *Deadly Medicine and Organised Crime: How Big Pharma has Corrupted Healthcare*, Gøtzsche (2013) compares the pharmaceutical industry to organized crime by highlighting the billions of dollars in fines paid over the years by this industry, their manipulation of data from industry-sponsored clinical trials, and their history of threatening and harassing individuals who do not support their goals. Gøtzsche was also highly critical of the COVID-19 vaccines. In a preprint, he

wrote "Serious and severe harms of the COVID-19 vaccines have been https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare ignored or downplayed, and sometimes been deliberately excluded by the study sponsors in high impact medical journals" (Gøtzsche and Demasi 2022).

Gøtzsche is not the only esteemed physician critical of the pharmaceutical industry's disproportionate influence over medicine.

Numerous medical journal editors have expressed similar concerns. Marcia Angell and Kate Reading's (2005) book *The Truth About the Drug Companies: How They Deceive Us and What to Do About It* describes how pharmaceutical companies use bribes and kickbacks to persuade doctors to prescribe their products. The former editor of the *British Medical Journal* Richard Smith (2005) has also criticized the pharmaceutical companies' influence over medicine in his paper titled "Medical Journals Are an Extension of the Marketing Arm of Pharmaceutical Companies." Richard Horton (2004), Editor-in-Chief of *Lancet*, expressed similar concerns: "Journals have devolved into information laundering operations for the pharmaceutical industry." Horton (2015) added that due to "flagrant conflicts of interest ... much of the scientific literature, perhaps half, may simply be untrue."

Censorship by medical journals may also have financial incentives.

Although most medical journals require authors to report conflicts of interest, many editors of these same journals possess undisclosed conflicts of interest (COI) that may influence their decisions about which manuscripts are published (Haque et al. 2018). A 2018 retrospective observational study published in the journal *PLOS One* found 320 of 703 (46%) physician editors

Angell is the former editor-in-chief of the *New England Journal of Medicine* and currently a Senior Lecturer in the Department of Global Health and Social Medicine at Harvard Medical School.

of US medical journals received 8,659 payments totaling \$8,120,562 from private industry; only 7 of 34 (21%) publicly reported their COI (Haque et al. 2018). Similar COI exist for peer reviewers of medical journals (Nguyen et al. 2024). A recent JAMA study looked at US physician peer reviewers for *BMJ*, *JAMA*, *Lancet*, and *New England Journal of Medicine* (NEJM), using each journal's 2022 reviewer list and found more than half of the 1,962 peer reviewers in this study received industry payments in 2020-2022 (Nguyen et al. 2024).

Questions have arisen as to why scientific studies demonstrating the efficacy of inexpensive treatments for COVID-19 (e.g., IVM, HCQ) were suppressed. Wouldn't medical journal editors jump at the opportunity to print research demonstrating the efficacy and safety of life-saving treatments? Maybe not. Liu et al. (2017) found in their study that among 713 editors from 52 influential, high-impact US medical journals, over 50 percent received general payments and 20 percent received research payments from pharmaceutical and medical device manufacturers. The most stunning example is that of the *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* where 19 of its editors received an average of \$475,072 US personally, and another \$119,407 US for "research" in a single year (Liu et al. 2017).

Medical schools also receive millions of dollars from pharmaceutical companies, allowing these companies to influence the education of future doctors. This money, which often comes in the form of research grants, supports medical research at these institutions, but also opens the door for

the participation of pharmaceutical company employees in research. This has https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare the potential to influence the interpretation of the research results (Hensley 2019; Paulus and Ravi 2024).

Doctors in leadership positions at academic medical centers also receive payments for serving on the boards of pharmaceutical companies (Anderson et al., 2014). Anderson et al. (2014) found that 40 percent of large pharmaceutical companies had at least one board member who held a major leadership role at an academic medical center. These academics earned on average more than \$300,000 annually for their board service. In the United States, the former dean of the Yale School of Medicine, Robert Alpern, received more money from pharmaceutical companies than any other US medical school dean in 2018 - \$648,183 from the pharmaceutical companies Abbott Laboratories and AbbVie Inc. (Peryer 2019). That same year, he also served on the board of directors of both companies (Peryer 2019). Alpern resigned as dean of the Yale School of Medicine at the end of 2018 (Cho and Peryer 2018).

Still another potential conflict of interest involves the relationship between those who profit from vaccines and those who recommend the vaccines. For example, the head of the NIAID during the COVID-19 pandemic was Anthony Fauci, who was not only the highest paid employee in the US government at the time (Andrzejewski 2021), but also one of the strongest proponents of the COVID-19 vaccines (Choi 2021; Mulcahy 2020; O'Reilly 2021; Taylor 2022). While the fact that Fauci's organization, the NIH, received hundreds of millions of dollars from Moderna and that he strongly supported the vaccines does not prove he was influenced by the enormous amount of money his organization received, it does create a

conflict of interest, as well as a breach of medical and research ethics, with financial gain being a potential incentivizing factor influencing his support.

Another individual who strongly supported the vaccines and benefited from their sale is former Microsoft CEO Bill Gates, who reportedly invested \$55 million in BioNTech, the European company that partnered with Pfizer to produce the most profitable COVID-19 vaccine in the world (Louise 2021). During the COVID-19 pandemic, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation collaborated with three nongovernmental, global health organizations to influence COVID-19 policies: Gavi (2023), a global vaccine organization that Gates helped fund and supported with \$4.1 billion in funding since 2000; the Wellcome Trust, a British research foundation with a multibillion-dollar endowment; and the Coalition for Epidemic Preparedness Innovations (CEPI), an international vaccine research and development group that Gates and Wellcome helped create in 2017. These four organizations collectively spent nearly \$10 billion on COVID-19 since 2020, including donations totaling \$1.4 billion to the WHO. Their leaders, who had access to the highest levels of multinational governments, spent at least \$8.3 million lobbying lawmakers and government officials in the United States and Europe (Banco, Furlong, and Pfahler 2022).

In addition, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation trust reportedly invested more than \$250 million in dozens of companies working on COVID-19 vaccines, therapeutics, diagnostics, and manufacturing (Schwab 2020a). The Gates Foundation donated money to other companies as well, including over \$250 million to journalism sites such as the BBC, NBC, Al Jazeera,

ProPublica, *National Journal*, *The Guardian*, Univision, Medium, *Financial* https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare *Times, Atlantic, Texas Tribun*e, Gannett, *Washington Monthly*, and Center for Investigative Reporting. Charitable organizations affiliated with news outlets, media companies, journalistic organizations, and a variety of other groups creating news content also received money from the foundation. What was the net result of these investments and donations? In addition to the unknown amount of return on the foundation's investments, Gates's personal wealth increased by more than \$10 billion during the COVID-19 pandemic (Schwab 2020b).

Another group that may have benefitted from financial payments during the COVID-19 pandemic are physicians; from 2013 to 2022, 85,087,744 payments totaling \$12.13 billion were made by the pharmaceutical industry to 826,313 physicians in the United States (Sayed et al. 2024). In other words, 57.1 percent of eligible physicians received payments from the pharmaceutical industry. The time period utilized in this study began six years prior to the COVID-19 pandemic. There is no evidence suggesting payments made during the pandemic from the pharmaceutical industry to physicians were directly related to the pandemic. However, the time selected for the study extended to 2022, which was during the pandemic, and payments totaling \$1.28 billion were made to 424,417 US physicians by the pharmaceutical industry in 2022 (Sayed et al. 2024). Thus, while this does not prove any undue influence of the pharmaceutical industry over US physicians prior to or during the pandemic, it does raise serious questions about the potential influence of payments to physicians who administered COVID-19 vaccines and prescribed medicines used to treat COVID-19.

Similarly, payments from the US government to physician

organizations may have influenced vaccine recommendations. For example, documents obtained through a FOIA request revealed that the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists received \$11 million to promote COVID-19 vaccinations as "safe and effective" for pregnant women, despite evidence demonstrating an increased risks of miscarriages and birth defects (Thorp and Thorp 2023). This money was just a small portion of the hundreds of millions of dollars given out by the CDC in grants to create "culturally tailored" pro-vaccine information and train "influential" messengers" to promote COVID-19 vaccines in communities of color in every state throughout the United States. These grants were also contingent on the recipients assisting the government enforce federal orders related to quarantine and isolation (Baletti 2023).

Collaboration between government and pharmaceutical companies has raised concerns among a growing number of scientists, physicians, journalists, and some politicians. This collaboration has been referred to as the "bio-pharmaceutical complex," the "medical industrial complex," and the "pharmaceutical-industrial complex" (Leake and McCullough 2022). A major component of this complex is referred to as "Big Pharma," a term that collectively refers to major multinational pharmaceutical companies that together form one of the most profitable and powerful industries in the world (McKay 2023). The pharmaceutic industry spends millions of dollars attempting to influence politicians. In 2023, the pharmaceutical/health products industry spent nearly \$400 million on lobbying in the United States;

https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3 DOI: 10.55917/2377-6188.1087

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare in 2024, this amount increased relative to the same time period in 2023 (Cirruzzo and Leonard 2024).

Consequences of Censorship and Secrecy

Censorship and secrecy can have numerous adverse consequences.

One such consequence is polarization, which results in a Manichean "us versus them" paradigm. Polarization contributes to conflicts between individuals who hold differing opinions. Relationships between physicians, families, and friends have eroded because of opposing ideas about COVID.

But in addition to harming relationships, censorship has also impaired scientific and medical advancement. Disagreements over treatments such as IVM and HCQ were deemed punishable offenses, resulting in physicians losing their medical licenses or board certifications if they advocated for their use. The exploration and allowance of heterodox views is fundamental to science and medicine. Without such exploration, science and medicine fail to advance. As Dr. Pierre Kory (2023b, 3) explained:

Physicians apply the scientific method, test different approaches to heal patients, build on what works and ignore what doesn't. Even when scientific insights are widely upheld, challenging of established beliefs has led to innumerable scientific advances throughout history. By preventing the free exchange of ideas among physician-led advocacy groups sharing firsthand treatment experience, censorship is destroying the potential for medical innovation.

Authors from the Institut Hospitalo-Universitaire Méditerranée Infection in Marseille also point out that

Science is a debate with rules. When someone disagrees with the scientific content of an article, comments should be addressed to the journal and be peer reviewed by recognized experts without any conflict of interest, in such a way as to preserve independent and

Secrecy and Society, Vol. 3, No. 2 [2025], Art. 3 constructive debate and enrich the quality of science. (Brouqui et al.

2023)

Another adverse consequence of censorship and secrecy is a growing distrust in authorities. Public trust in physicians, regulatory agencies, and governments declined during the COVID-19 pandemic. A survey performed by Actium (2021) found 4 of 10 Americans lost trust in their physician during the pandemic; a University of Chicago study found physicians lost trust in the healthcare system and government health agencies during the pandemic (National Opinion Research Center 2021). In addition, the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation (2021) found only 52 percent of respondents trust the CDC, and even fewer trust their local and state health departments (44%) and 41%, respectively). Trust in the US surgeon general is even lower (40%), whereas trust in both the NIH and the FDA is lower still (37%). Rounding out the bottom is the US Department of Health and Human Services (33%). In summary, attempting to force consensus around orthodoxy through censorship and secrecy have directly undermined public trust.

Discussion

Censorship and secrecy can have both beneficial effects (e.g., the protection of national security or trade secrets) and detrimental consequences (e.g., use as propaganda to punish others, loss of trust in governments and corporations). Philosopher and ethicist Sissela Bok (2011, 170) warned that previously untested practices of secrecy in academic

science could "gain such a strong foothold that they affect the momentum, https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare the quality, and the direction of scientific research in ways difficult to reverse.''

Historically, corporations and governments have employed misinformation campaigns to mislead the public and blame avoidance strategies to shift responsibility and avoid accountability for their actions. As the numerous examples in this narrative review demonstrate, these same strategies were utilized to benefit individuals, corporations, and governments at the expense of the health and welfare of the general public during the COVID-19 pandemic.

What can be done to resist and circumvent censorship? Brian Martin (2001), emeritus professor of social sciences at the University of Wollongong, Australia, suggests multiple strategies to resist and circumvent censorship, which include: (1) speak out against censorship rather than remaining silent; (2) expose censorship for what it is in order to help suppressed views gain visibility; (3) leak research findings or reports; (4) publish in books to avoid censorship, rather than in medical journals or on social media; (5) document censorship and build support from colleagues, professional associations, social movements, or politicians; and (6) participate in social action. If medicine is to avoid the trap of becoming mired in the illusion of politically defined scientific consensus or medically dysfunctional tribalism, we must end the current tsunami of censorship plaguing science and medicine. Open debate about scientific facts must be encouraged, and heterodox or dissident viewpoints must be supported, rather than suppressed or punished.

The amount of information and scientific data that was censored and kept secret throughout the pandemic is incalculable. However, the evidence presented in this narrative review suggests that lack of access to critical information resulted in the unnecessary and dramatic loss of countless human lives, and possible deaths to follow. Censoring information about the origin of the SARS-CoV-2 virus, the science behind government recommended responses to the pandemic, the safety and efficacy of COVID-19 vaccines, and available treatments for COVID-19 contributed to a loss of trust in healthcare providers and healthcare institutions. Governmental agencies have also delayed the discovery and development of innovative, sustainable, and effective strategies and treatments for future pandemics. The evidence presented in this review suggests we must avoid the trap of rationalizing that censorship and secrecy are justified by the dangers of a pandemic, and instead follow the time-proven practice of openly exchanging ideas and engaging in constructive dialogue, as this provides the most effective strategy for combating future pandemics.

Funding

The authors received no funding for this research.

Conflicts of Interest

The authors have no conflicts of interest to report.

Disclaimer

The opinions of the authors do not necessarily represent the opinions of their institutions, employers, or affiliated organizations.

52

Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank Dr. Brian Martin and Robert Kulik for their assistance with this manuscript.

References

- A Midwestern Doctor. 2022. "Who Owns the CDC?" The Forgotten Side of Medicine Newsletter (blog), Substack. October 21. https://www.midwesterndoctor.com/p/who-owns-the-cdc
- Aarstad, Jarle, and Olav Andreas Kvitastein. 2023. "Is There a Link Between the 2021 COVID-19 Vaccination Uptake in Europe and 2022 Excess All-cause Mortality?" *Asian Pacific Journal of Health Sciences* 10 (1): 25-31. https://hvlopen.brage.unit.no/hvlopen-xmlui/bitstream/handle/11250/3062560/Aarstad.pdf
- Abrams, Rachel, and Jan Hoffman. 2022. "Superspreader." *New York Times*, August 16. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/08/16/NYT-Presents/joseph-mercola-coronavirus-misinformation.html
- Actium. 2021. "COVID-19's Impact on Patient Engagement Expectations." Actium Health. https://actiumhealth.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/ACT-Report-Consumer-Sentiment-Survey.pdf
- Ahmad, Farida B., Jodi A. Cisewski, Jiaquan Xu, and Robert N. Anderson. 2023. "Provisional Mortality Data United States, 2022." MMWR, Morbidity and Mortality Weekly 72 (18): 488–492. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7218a3
- Almashat, Sammy, Charles Preston, Timothy Waterman, and Sidney Wolfe. 2010. "Rapidly Increasing Criminal and Civil Monetary Penalties Against the Pharmaceutical Industry: 1991 to 2010." *Public Citizen's Health Research Group* 16 (3): 201. https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/documents/pdf/rapidlyincreasingcriminalandcivilpenalties.pdf
- American Civil Liberties Union. 2024. "ACLU v. DOJ: FOIA Lawsuit Seeking Information on Federal Agencies' Surveillance of Social Media." April 8. https://www.aclu.org/cases/aclu-v-doj-foia-lawsuit-seeking-information-federal-agencies-surveillance-social-media
- American Oversight. 2020. "Complaint: American Oversight v. CDC and HHS FOIA Request Violations." Posted May 15. https://americanoversight.org/litigation/complaint-american-oversight-v-cdc-and-hhs-foia-request-violations/
- Andersen, Kristian G., Andrew Rambaut, W. Ian Lipkin, Edward C. Holmes, and Robert F. Garry. 2020. "The Proximal Origin of SARS-CoV-2." *Nature Medicine* 26 (4): 450-52. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-020-0820-9

- Anderson, Timothy S., Shravan Dave, Chester B. Good, and Walid F. Gellad. 2014. "Academic Medical Center Leadership on Pharmaceutical Company Boards of Directors." *Journal of the American Medical Association* 311 (13): 1353-55. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2013.284925
- Andrzejewski, Adam. 2021. "Dr. Anthony Fauci: The Highest Paid Employee in the Entire U.S. Federal Government," Forbes, January 25. https://www.forbes.com/sites/adamandrzejewski/2021/01/25/dr-anthony-fauci-the-highest-paid-employee-in-the-entire-us-federal-government/
- Andrzejewski, Adam. 2024. "Fauci's Agency Scored \$690 Million in Secret Royalty Payments During Pandemic." *Defender*, June 3. https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/fauci-niaid-690-million-royalty-payments-during-covid-pandemic/
- Angell, Marcia, and Kate Reading. 2005. The Truth About the Drug Companies: How they Deceive Us and What to Do About It. Random House.
- Arnold, Denis G., Oscar Jerome Stewart, and Tammy Beck. 2020.

 "Financial Penalties Imposed on Large Pharmaceutical Firms for Illegal Activities." *Journal of the American Medical Association* 324 (19): 1995-97. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7672515/
- Aubusson, Kate. 2021. "Doctors, Healthcare Workers to be Punished for Anti-vax COVID Claims." Sydney Morning Herald, March 10. https://www.smh.com.au/national/doctors-healthcare-workers-to-be-punished-for-anti-vax-covid-claims-20210310-p579dk.html
- Baletti, Brenda. 2023a. "Exclusive: CDC Doled Out Hundreds of Millions in Grants to Push Vaccines, Collect Data in Communities of Color." Children's Health Defense, March 13. https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/cdc-grants-covid-vaccines-data-communities-of-color/
- Baletti, Brenda. 2024. "Blood on Its Hands: FDA Will Remove Antiivermectin Social Media, Website Posts Under Lawsuit Settlement Agreement." Children's Health Defense, March 22. https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/fda-ivermectin-covid-treatment-lawsuit-social-media/
- Balfour, Danny L., Guy B. Adams, and Ashley E. Nickels. 2019. *Unmasking Administrative Evil*. Routledge.
- Banco, Erin, Ashleigh Furlong, and Lennart Pfahler. 2022. "How Bill Gates and Partners Used Their Clout to Control the Global Covid Response -

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare With Little Oversight." *Politico*, September 14. https://www.politico.com/news/2022/09/14/global-covid-pandemic-response-bill-gates-partners-00053969
- Banoun, Helene. 2024. "Origin of SARS-CoV-2: Biopolitics, Evolution, Virology March 2024 Update." ResearchGate, March.

 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/378877325 Origin of SARS-CoV-2 biopolitics evolution virology March 2024 update
- Bardosh, Kevin, Alex De Figueiredo, Rachel Gur-Arie, Euzebiusz Jamrozik, James Doidge, Trudo Lemmens, Salmaan Keshavjee, et al. 2022. "The Unintended Consequences of COVID-19 Vaccine Policy: Why Mandates, Passports and Restrictions May Cause More Harm Than Good." *BMJ Global Health* 7(5):e008684.
- Barnett, Rebekah. 2023. "Australian Medical Regulator Finally Relaxes Covid Gag Order on Doctors." *Canberra Daily*, December 22. https://canberradaily.com.au/australian-medical-regulator-finally-relaxes-covid-gag-order-on-doctors/
- Barnett, Rebekah. 2024. "Forced Retraction of Covid Vaccine Cancer-Risk Study, Scientist Alleges." *Dystopian Down Under* (blog). *Substack*, June 2. https://news.rebekahbarnett.com.au/p/exclusive-report-forced-retraction
- Berenson, Alex. 2024. "Andy Slavitt's Censorship Efforts at the White House Even Extended to Amazon and the Books It Sold." *Unreported Truths* (blog). *Substack* February 7. https://alexberenson.substack.com/p/andy-slavitts-censorship-efforts
- Berry, Susan. 2022. "COVID Early Treatment Champion Dr. Peter McCullough Files to Dismiss His Decertification by American Board of Internal Medicine for Speaking Truth about mRNA Shots." *Tennessee Star*, November 9. <a href="https://tennesseestar.com/news/covid-early-treatment-champion-dr-peter-mccullough-files-to-dismiss-his-decertification-by-american-board-of-internal-medicine-for-speaking-truth-about-mrna-shots/sberry/2022/11/09/
- Biden, Joseph. 2021. "Remarks by President Biden on Fighting the COVID-19 Pandemic." White House, September 9.

 https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/09/09/remarks-by-president-biden-on-fighting-the-covid-19-pandemic-3/
- Blankley, Bethany. 2022. "More Than 60,000 Army Soldiers Losing Pay, Benefits Over Vaccine Mandate." *Center Square*, July 14. https://www.thecentersquare.com/national/article-809f3b3c-0371-11ed-8ca2-4bb1b7a118fe.html

- Block, Jennifer. 2023. "Is the US's Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting System Broken?" *British Medical Journal* 383 (November 10). https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.p2582
- Bok, Sissela. 2011. Secrets: On the Ethics of Concealment and Revelation. Vintage.
- Borba, Mayla Gabriela Silva, Fernando Fonseca Almeida Val, Vanderson Souza Sampaio, Marcia Almeida Araújo Alexandre, Gisely Cardoso Melo, Marcelo Brito, Maria Paula Gomes Mourão et al. 2020. "Effect of High vs Low Doses of Chloroquine Diphosphate as Adjunctive Therapy for Patients Hospitalized with Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) Infection: A Randomized Clinical Trial." JAMA Network Open 3 (4): e208857-e208857.
- Brank, Eve M., Lori A. Hoetger, and Katherine P. Hazen. 2012. "Bullying." Annual Review of Law and Social Science 8 (1): 213-30. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev-lawsocsci-102811-173820
- Brennan, Riley. 2023. "RFK Jr. Alleges White House and Big Giants Have Partnered to Censor His Presidential Bid." *law.com*, August 4. https://www.law.com/therecorder/2023/08/04/rfk-jr-alleges-white-house-and-big-giants-have-partnered-to-censor-his-presidential-bid/
- Brouqui, Philippe, Michel Drancourt, and Didier Raoult. 2023. "There Is No Such Thing as a Ministry of Truth and Why It Is Important to Challenge Conventional 'Wisdom' A Personal View." *New Microbes and New Infections* 54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nmni.2023.101155
- Bruno Kessler Foundation. 2020. "COVID-19 and Fake News in the Social Media." Fondazione Bruno Kessler, March 10. https://www.fbk.eu/en/press-releases/covid-19-and-fake-news-in-the-social-media/
- Buell, J. K. 2025. "How to Recognize Propaganda," *U.S. Naval Institute* 53 (11): 297. https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/1927/november/how-recognize-propaganda
- c19early.org. 2024. "COVID-19 Early Treatment: Real-Time Analysis of 4,301 Studies." Updated November. https://c19early.org/
- California Legislative Information. 2022. Assembly Bill No. 2098, Chapter 938, September 30.
 - https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=2021 20220AB2098
- Carvallo, Héctor, Roberto Hirsch, and Farinella María Eugenia. 2020.

"Safety and Efficacy of the Combined Use of Ivermectin, https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Dexamethasone, Enoxaparin and Aspirin Against Covid 19." *medRxiv*, September. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.09.10.20191619
- CDC Scientists Preserving Integrity, Diligence and Ethics in Research. 2016. "Letter to Carmen S. Villar, MSW, Chief of Staff." CDC, August 29. https://usrtk.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/CDC_SPIDER_Letter-1.pdf
- Center for Countering Digital Hate. 2021. "The Disinformation Dozen: Why Platforms Must Act on Twelve Leading Online Anti-vaxxers." Updated March 24. https://counterhate.com/research/the-disinformation-dozen/
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and Food and Drug Administration. n.d. *About VAERS*. Accessed November 30, 2024. https://vaers.hhs.gov/about.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2023. "6 Things to Know about COVID-19 Vaccination for Children." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, August 8. https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/covid-19/planning/children/6-things-to-know.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2024. "COVID-19 Vaccine Basics." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, September 3. https://www.cdc.gov/covid/vaccines/how-they-work.html
 - Cho, Serena, and Marisa Peryer. 2018. "Alpern Steps Down from School of Medicine Deanship." *Yale News*, December 19. https://yaledailynews.com/blog/2018/12/19/alpern-steps-down-from-school-of-medicine-deanship/
 - Choi, Joseph. 2021. "Fauci: Vaccinated People Become 'Dead Ends' for the Coronavirus." *Hill*, May 16. https://thehill.com/homenews/sunday-talk-shows/553773-fauci-vaccinated-people-become-dead-ends-for-the-coronavirus/
 - Chorin, Ehud, Matthew Dai, Eric Shulman, Lalit Wadhwani, Roi Bar-Cohen, Chirag Barbhaiya, Anthony Aizer et al. 2020. "The QT Interval in Patients with COVID-19 Treated with Hydroxychloroquine and Azithromycin." *Nature Medicine* 26 (6): 808-809. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-020-0888-2
 - Christakis, Dimitri, and Phil B. Fontanarosa. 2021. "Notice of Retraction. Walach H, et al. Experimental Assessment of Carbon Dioxide Content in Inhaled Air With or Without Face Masks in Healthy Children: A Randomized Clinical Trial." *Journal of the American Medical Association Pediatrics* 175 (9): e213252.
 - https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2021.3252

- Christenson, Josh. 2024. "NIH Official Finally Admits Taxpayers Funded Gain-of-Function Research in Wuhan After Years of Denials." New York Post, May 16. https://www.msn.com/en-us/health/medical/nih-official-finally-admits-taxpayers-funded-gain-of-function-research-in-wuhan-after-years-of-denials/ar-BB1mwcLr
- Cirruzzo, Chelsea, and Ben Leonard. 2024. "Pharma Lobbying Up in 2024." *Politico*, April 24. https://www.politico.com/newsletters/politico-pulse/2024/04/24/pharma-lobbying-up-in-2024-00153996
- Clark, Cheryl. 2022. "Maine Physician Suspended for COVID Misinformation." *MedPageToday*, January 13. https://www.medpagetoday.com/special-reports/exclusives/96652
- CNN. 2020. "Dr. Fauci: I Wear a Mask Because It's Effective." CNN Health, May 27. https://www.cnn.com/videos/health/2020/05/27/dr-fauci-intv-coronavirus-wear-mask-sot-nr-vpx.cnn
- Cohen, Jon. 2023. "Politicians, Scientists Spar Over Alleged NIH Cover-up Using COVID-19 Origin Paper." Science, July 11.

 https://www.science.org/content/article/politicians-scientists-spar-over-alleged-nih-cover-up-using-covid-19-origin-paper
 - Committee on the Judiciary and the Select Subcommittee on the Weaponization of the Federal Government. 2023. "The Weaponization of 'Disinformation' Pseudo-experts and Bureaucrats: How the Federal Government Partnered with Universities to Censor Americans' Political Speech." Committee on the Judiciary and the Select Committee on the Weaponization of the Federal Government, November 6. https://judiciary.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/EIP_Jira-Ticket-Staff-Report-11-7-23-Clean.pdf
 - Committee on the Judiciary and the Select Subcommittee on the Weaponization of the Federal Government. 2024. "The Censorship-Industrial Complex: How Top Biden White House Officials Coerced Big Tech to Censor Americans, True Information, and Critics of the Biden Administration." U.S. House of Representatives, May 1. https://judiciary.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/Censorship-Industrial-Complex-WH-Report Appendix.pdf
 - Cousin-Frankel Jennifer. 2015. "PubPeer's Secret is Out: Founder of Controversial Website Reveals Himself." Science, August 31. https://www.science.org/content/article/pubpeer-s-secret-out-founder-controversial-website-reveals-himself

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Covid Analysis. 2024. "Ivermectin for COVID-19: Real-time Meta Analysis of 105 studies." c19ivm.org, July 22. https://c19ivm.org/meta.html
- Crawford, Matthew. 2022. "German Insurance Executive Fired Over Quasi-Vaccine Data Analysis." Rounding the Earth Newsletter (blog), Substack, March 1. https://roundingtheearth.substack.com/p/german-insurance-executive-fired
- Cucinotta, Domenico, and Maurizio Vanelli. 2020. "WHO Declares COVID-19 a Pandemic." *Acta Biomedica: Atenei Parmensis* 91 (1): 157. https://doi.org/10.23750/abm.v91i1.9397
- Curcic, Dimitrije. 2023. "Amazon Publishing Statistics." WordsRated,
 January 12. https://wordsrated.com/amazon-publishing-statistics/#:~:text=Amazon%20book%20sales&text=Amazon%20generates%20around%20%2428%20billion,million%20print%20books%20every%20year
- Cureus. 2024. "Retracted: COVID-19 mRNA Vaccines: Lessons Learned from the Registrational Trials and Global Vaccination Campaign." *Cureus*. https://www.cureus.com/articles/203052-covid-19-mrna-vaccines-lessons-learned-from-the-registrational-trials-and-global-vaccination-campaign
- Defender Staff. 2022. "Dr. Meryl Nass Suspended for 'Spreading Misinformation' Tells RFK, Jr. 'This Has to Stop.'" *Defender*, January 24. https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/rfk-jr-defender-meryl-nass-suspended-misinformation/
- Demasi, Maryanne. 2022. "From FDA to MHRA: Are Drug Regulators for Hire?" *British Medical Journal* 377, June 29. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.o1538
- Drexel University. 2024. "Bayh-Dole Act." Office of Research and Innovation. https://drexel.edu/research/innovation/bayh-dole-act
- Dscheim. 2024. "The Forgotten Biochemistry 101 of COVID-19, and Its Critical Consequences." *TrialSite News*, April 22. https://www.trialsitenews.com/a/landmark-new-publication-the-forgotten-biochemistry-101-of-covid-19-and-its-critical-consequences-5c945ea5
- Dunleavy, Kevin. 2023. "JPM23: Moderna Reaped \$18.4B in COVID Vaccine Sales Last Year, Projects at Least \$5B in 2023." Fierce Pharma, January 9. https://www.fiercepharma.com/pharma/moderna-covid-vax-scarfed-sales-184b-2022-company-says
- Eschner, Kat. 2017. "The Long Shadow of the 1976 Swine Flu Vaccine 'Fiasco.'." *Smithsonian Magazine*, February 6.

- https://www.smithsonianmag.com/smart-news/long-shadow-1976-swine-flu-vaccine-fiasco-180961994/
- Etzel, Gabrielle. 2024. "Fauci Says No Evidence for Pandemic Guidance on Masking or Social Distancing." Washington Examiner, May 31. https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/policy/healthcare/3024645/fauci-no-evidence-masking-social-distancing/
- Fang, Lee, and Jack Paulson. 2023. "Moderna Is Spying on You." *UnHerd*, November 20. https://unherd.com/2023/11/moderna-is-spying-on-you/
- Fauci, Anthony. 2021. "Dr. Fauci, CDC Director Testify Before Senate on COVID-19 Guidelines Transcript." Rev, May 11. https://www.rev.com/blog/transcripts/dr-fauci-cdc-director-testify-before-senate-on-covid-19-guidelines-transcript
 - Federation of State Medical Boards. 2021. "Spreading COVID-19 Vaccine Misinformation May Put Medical License at Risk." Posted July 29. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n2417
 - Feldstein, Leora R., Jasmine Ruffin, Ryan Wiegand, Lauren Grant, Tara M. Babu, Melissa Briggs-Hagen, Jefferey L. Burgess et al. 2024. "Protection From COVID-19 Vaccination and Prior SARS-CoV-2 Infection Among Children Aged 6 months–4 years, United States, September 2022–April 2023." *Journal of the Pediatric Infectious Diseases Society*: piae121. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpids/piae121
 - Fiore, Kristina. 2024. "ABIM Revokes Two Doctors' Certifications over COVID Comments." *MedPage Today*, August 12. https://www.medpagetoday.com/special-reports/exclusives/111481
 - Fitzgerald, April S., and Patrick G. O'Malley. 2014. "Staying on Track When Prescribing Off-label." *American Family Physician* 89 (1): 4-5.
 - FLCCC Alliance. 2023a. "Ivermectin for COVID-19: Real-Time Meta Analysis of 99 Studies." FLCCC Alliance, September 23. https://c19ivm.org/meta.html
 - FLCCC Alliance. 2023b. "Two Leading COVID-19 Doctors Are Facing Accusations of Spreading Misinformation by American Board of Internal Medicine (ABIM) Committee." FLCCC Alliance, August 4. https://covid19criticalcare.com/two-leading-covid-19-doctors-are-facing-accusations-of-spreading-misinformation-by-american-board-of-internal-medicine-abim-committee/
 - Fraiman, Joseph, Juan Erviti, Mark Jones, Sander Greenland, Patrick Whelan, Robert M. Kaplan, and Peter Doshi. 2022. "Serious Adverse Events of Special Interest Following mRNA COVID-19 Vaccination in

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Randomized Trials in Adults." *Vaccine* 40, no. 40: 5798-5805. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0264410X22010283
- Freudenburg, William R. 1993. "Risk and Recreancy: Weber, the Division of Labor, and the Rationality of Risk Perceptions." *Social forces* 71 (4): 909-32.
- Freudenburg, William R. 2005. "Privileged Access, Privileged Accounts: Toward a Socially Structured Theory of Resources and Discourses." *Social Forces* 84 (1): 89-114.
- Freudenburg, William R., and Margarita Alario. 2007. "Weapons of Mass Distraction: Magicianship, Misdirection, and the Dark Side of Legitimation." *Sociological Forum* 22 (2): 146-173.
- Freudenburg, William R., and Robert Gramling. 2011. *Blowout in the Gulf:*The BP Oil Spill Disaster and the Future of Energy in America. MIT

 Press.
- Fung, Katherine. 2022. "Banks Have Begun Freezing Accounts Linked to Trucker Protest." *Newsweek*, February 18. https://www.newsweek.com/banks-have-begun-freezing-accounts-linked-trucker-protest-1680649
- Gabler, Ellen, and Roni Caryn Rabin. 2020. "The Doctor Behind the Disputed Covid Data." New York Times, July 27. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/27/science/coronavirus-retracted-studies-data.html
- GAVI. 2023. "The Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation." Effective June 30. https://www.gavi.org/investing-gavi/funding/donor-profiles/bill-melinda-gates-foundation
- Gertz, Bill. 2020. "Coronavirus May Have Originated in Lab Linked to China's Biowarfare Program." Washington Times, January 26. https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2020/jan/26/coronavirus-link-china-biowarfare-program-possible/
- Gibo, Miki, Seiji Kojima, Akinori Fujisawa, Takayuki Kikuchi, and Masanori Fukushima. 2024. "Increased Age-Adjusted Cancer Mortality After the Third mRNA-Lipid Nanoparticle Vaccine Dose During the COVID-19 Pandemic in Japan." *Cureus* 16 (4): e57860. https://doi.org/10.7759%2Fcureus.57860
- Gooding, Mike. 2023. "Questions of Back Pay and Reinstatement Swirl around Troops Who Got Kicked Out for Refusing COVID Vaccine." 13NewsNow, January 18. https://www.13newsnow.com/article/news/national/military-

- news/troops-who-got-kicked-out-for-refusing-covid-vaccine/291-0f1c4e51-f50f-4cab-8642-2a480bc03656
- Goodman, Jack, and Flora Carmichael. 2020. "Coronavirus: Fake Cures in Latin America's Deadly Outbreak." *British Broadcasting Company*, July 12. https://www.bbc.com/news/53361876
- Gopal, Anand D., Joshua D. Wallach, Saloni A. Shah, Carl Regillo, and Joseph S. Ross. 2021. "On-Label and Off-Label Clinical Studies of FDA–Approved Ophthalmic Therapeutics." *Ophthalmology* 128 (2): 332-34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ophtha.2020.07.028
- Gøtzsche, Peter. 2013. "Deadly Medicines and Organised Crime: How Big Pharma has Corrupted Healthcare." CRC Press.
- Gøtzsche, Peter C., and Maryanne Demasi. 2022. "Serious Harms of the COVID-19 Vaccines: A Systematic Review." *MedRxiv*. Posted December 7. https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.12.06.22283145
- Greene, Jenna. 2021. "Wait What? FDA Wants 55 Years to Process FOIA Request Over Vaccine Data." *Reuters*, November 18. https://www.reuters.com/legal/government/wait-what-fda-wants-55-years-process-foia-request-over-vaccine-data-2021-11-18/
- Greene, Jenna. 2022. "'Paramount Importance': Judge Orders FDA to Hasten Release of Pfizer Vaccine Docs." Reuters, January 7. https://www.reuters.com/legal/government/paramount-importance-judge-orders-fda-hasten-release-pfizer-vaccine-docs-2022-01-07/
- Grim, Ryan. 2023. "Key Scientist in Covid Origin Controversy Misled Congress on Status of \$8.9 Million NIH Grant." *Intercept*, July 21. https://theintercept.com/2023/07/21/covid-origin-nih-lab-leak/
- Gül, Ahmet, and Recep Öztürk. 2022. "Immune Response against Viral Infections and Nucleic Acid-based Vaccines." *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology* 96 (6): e13221. https://doi.org/10.1111%2Fsji.13221
- Gupta, Sunetra. 2024. "Professor Sunetra Gupta." Merton College, Oxford. https://www.merton.ox.ac.uk/professor-sunetra-gupta
- Habgood-Coote, Joshua. 2018. "The Term 'Fake News' Is Doing Great Harm." *Conversation*, July 27. https://theconversation.com/the-term-fake-news-is-doing-great-harm-100406
- Hancock Jason. 2023. "Judge Limits Biden Administration Contact with Social Media Platforms in Censorship Case." *Louisiana Illuminator*, July 4. https://lailluminator.com/2023/07/04/judge-limits-biden-administration-contact-with-social-media-platforms-in-censorship-case/

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Haque, Waqas, Abu Minhajuddin, Arjun Gupta, and Deepak Agrawal. 2018. "Conflicts of Interest of Editors of Medical Journals." *PLoS One*13 (5): e0197141.
- Hensley Laura. 2019. "Big Pharma Pours Millions into Medical Schools Here's How It Can Impact Education." Global News, August 12. https://globalnews.ca/news/5738386/canadian-medical-school-funding/
- Hills, Grace. 2024. "Kansas AG Kris Kobach Accuses Pfizer of Misleading Vaccine Marketing in Lawsuit." *Kansas Reflector*, June 17. https://kansasreflector.com/2024/06/17/kansas-ag-kobach-accuses-pfizer-of-misleading-vaccine-marketing-in-lawsuit/
- Hirsch, Roberto R., and Héctor E. Carvallo. 2020. "Ivermectin as Prophylaxis against COVID-19 Retrospective Cases Evaluation." *Microbiology and Infectious Diseases* 4 (4): 1-8. https://scivisionpub.com/pdfs/ivermectin-as-prophylaxis-against-covid19-retrospective-cases-evaluation-1458.pdf
- Holmes, Edward C. 2022. "The COVID Lab Leak Theory Is Dead. Here's How We Know the Virus Came from a Wuhan Market." *Conversation*, Melbourne, Australia. https://theconversation.com/the-covid-lab-leak-theory-is-dead-heres-how-we-know-the-virus-came-from-a-wuhan-market-188163
- Holden, Evan. 2020. "Calling It the Wuhan Virus Isn't Racist It's Worse." *Breeze*, May 18. https://www.breezejmu.org/opinion/opinion-calling-it-the-wuhan-virus-isn-t-racist-it-s-worse/article_b9382af6-993a-11ea-8b1d-1717fff55372.html
- Hoque, M. Rashedul, Leo Lu, Narsis Daftarian, John M. Esdaile, Hui Xie, and J. Antonio Aviña-Zubieta. 2022. "Risk of Arrhythmia Among New Users of Hydroxychloroquine in Rheumatoid Arthritis and Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: A Population-Based Study." *Arthritis and Rheumatology* 75 (3): 475-84. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.42337
- Horton Richard. 2004. "The Dawn of McScience." *New York Review of Books* 51 (4), March 11. https://www.nybooks.com/articles/2004/03/11/the-dawn-of-mcscience/
- Horton, Richard. 2015. "Offline: What is Medicine's 5 Sigma." *Lancet* 385 (9976): 1380.
- Hsu, Andrea. 2022. "Thousands of Workers Were Fired Over Vaccine Mandates. For Some, the Fight Goes On." NPR, December 27. https://www.npr.org/2022/12/27/1144323505/vaccine-mandates-lifted-sanitation-new-york-city-workers

- Huckin, Thomas. 2016. "Propaganda defined." In *Propaganda and Rhetoric in Democracy: History, Theory, Analysis*, edited by Gae Lyn Henderson and M. J. Braun, 118-136. Southern Illinois University Press.
- Hulscher, Nicolas, Paul E. Alexander, Richard Amerling, et al. 2023. "A Systematic Review of Autopsy Findings in Deaths After COVID-19 Vaccination." *Preprints with The Lancet*, July 5. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4496137
- Hulscher, Nicolas, Paul E. Alexander, Richard Amerling, et al. 2024. "A Systematic Review of Autopsy Findings in Deaths After COVID-19 Vaccination." *Forensic Science International*, June 21: 112115.
- Human Rights Watch. 2023. "Covid-19 Triggers Wave of Free Speech Abuse." Posted February 11. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/02/11/covid-19-triggers-wave-free-speech-abuse
- Ilyas, Muhammad Shadab. 2024. "The Interplay of Propaganda, Power Dynamics and Corruption. An Analysis of How Authority Leads To Power Imbalance and Inequality." *European Academic Research* XI (12): 1538-49. https://euacademic.org/UploadArticle/5949.pdf
- Impelli, Matthew. 2023. "CIA Whistleblower's Bombshell Claim about COVID Conspiracy." Newsweek, September 12. https://www.newsweek.com/cia-whistleblower-bombshell-claim-covid-conspiracy-1826498
- Inspector General. 2024. "Management Advisory: Review of DoD Funds Provided to the People's Republic of China and Associated Affiliates for Research Activities or Any Foreign Countries for the Enhancement of Pathogens of Pandemic Potential." *US Department of Defense*, June 18. https://media.defense.gov/2024/Jun/20/2003488653/-1/-1/1/DODIG-2024-099 SECURED.PDF
- Jefferson, Tom, Liz Dooley, Eliana Ferroni, et al. 2023. "Physical Interventions to Interrupt or Reduce the Spread of Respiratory Viruses." Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, January 23. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD006207.pub6
- Jiang, Hui, and Ya-Fang Mei. 2921. "RETRACTED: SARS-CoV-2 Spike Impairs DNA Damage Repair and Inhibits V (D) J Recombination In Vitro." *Viruses* 13(10):2056.
- Johnson, Ron. 2024. "Investigating the federal government's failed response to Covid-19 and demanding transparency and accountability through congressional oversight." *US Senator Ron Johnson*, November 20. https://www.ronjohnson.senate.gov/covid%20

https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Kály-Kullai, Kristóf, M. Wittmann, Zoltán Noszticzius, and László Rosivall. 2020. "Can Chlorine Dioxide Prevent the Spreading of Coronavirus or Other Viral Infections? Medical Hypotheses." *Physiology international* 107 (1): 1-11.
- Kämmerer, Ulrike, P. A. McCullough, and Klaus Steger. 2024. "BioNtech RNA-based COVID-19 injections Contain Large Amounts of Residual DNA Including an SV40 Promoter/Enhancer Sequence. Science." *Public Health Policy and the Law* 5: 2019-24.
- Kampf, Günter. 2021. "COVID-19: Stigmatising the Unvaccinated is Not Justified." *The Lancet* 398(10314): 1871.
- Kaur, Anumita, and Dan Diamond. 2023. "FBI Director Says Covid-19 'Most Likely' Originated from Lab Incident." Washington Post, February 28. https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2023/02/28/fbi-director-christopher-wray-wuhan-lab/
- Kheriaty, Aaron. 2023. "The White House's 'Misinformation' Pressure Campaign Was Unconstitutional." *Brownstone Institute*, September 30. https://brownstone.org/articles/the-white-houses-misinformation-pressure-campaign-was-unconstitutional/
- Khunte, Mihir, Soryan Kumar, Joshua A. Salomon, and Alyssa Bilinski. 2023. "Projected COVID-19 Mortality Reduction from Paxlovid Rollout." *Journal of the American Medical Association Health Forum* 4 (3): e230046. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/article-abstract/2802663
- Kim, Seung Min. 2023. "Biden Says He Will Request More Funding for a New COVID-19 Vaccine." *PBS News Hour*, August 25. https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/president-joe-biden-says-he-will-request-more-funding-for-a-new-covid-19-vaccine
- Klein, Christopher. 2023. "When the US Government Tried to Fast-Track a Flu Vaccine." *History*, September 29. https://www.history.com/news/swine-flu-rush-vaccine-election-year-1976
- Kory, Pierre. 2020. "Testimony of Pierre Kory, MD before the Homeland Security Committee Meeting: Focus on Early Treatment of COVID-19." Homeland Security Committee, December 8. https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/imo/media/doc/Testimony-Kory-2020-12-08.pdf
- Kory Pierre. 2023a. "I Published an Op-Ed Inspired by the Song 'Rich Men North or Richmond." Pierre Kory's Medical Musings (blog). Substack,

- August 30. https://pierrekory.substack.com/p/i-published-an-op-ed-inspired-by
- Kory Pierre. 2023b. "The American Board of Internal Medicine's Longstanding War on Doctors is Escalating." *Pierre Kory's Medical Musings* (blog). *Substack*, August 23. https://pierrekory.substack.com/p/the-american-board-of-internal-medicines
- Kory, Pierre D., and Jenna McCarthy. 2023. "War on Ivermectin: The Medicine that Saved Millions and Could Have Ended the Pandemic." Skyhorse.
- Kory, Pierre, Gianfranco Umberto Meduri, Joseph Varon, Jose Iglesias, and Paul E. Marik. 2021. "Review of the Emerging Evidence Demonstrating the Efficacy of Ivermectin in the Prophylaxis and Treatment of COVID-19." *American Journal of Therapeutics* 28 (3): e299-e318. https://journals.lww.com/americantherapeutics/fulltext/2021/06000/Review of the Emerging Evidence Demonstrating the.4.aspx
- Kuhbandner, Christof, and Matthias Reitzner. 2023. "Estimation of Excess Mortality in Germany During 2020-2022." *Cureus* 15 (5). Published April 23.
 - https://assets.cureus.com/uploads/original article/pdf/149410/202306 26-18966-49ysst.pdf
- Kulldorff, Martin. 2024. "Harvard Tramples the Truth. When it Came to Debating Covid Lockdowns, Veritas Wasn't the University's Guiding Principle." City Journal, March 11. https://www.city-journal.org/article/harvard-tramples-the-truth
- Kulldorff, Martin, Sunetra Gupta, and Jay Bhattacharya. 2020. "Great Barrington Declaration." Issued October 4. https://gbdeclaration.org/
- Kuśnierczyk, Piotr. 2023. "Anti-SARS-CoV-2 mRNA Vaccines, Their Efficiency, Side Effects and Controversies." *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology* 98 (2): e13310. https://doi.org/10.1111/sji.13310
- Lancet Infectious Diseases. 2020. "The COVID-19 Infodemic." *Lancet Infectious Diseases* 20 (8): 875.
 - https://www.thelancet.com/journals/laninf/article/PIIS1473-3099(20)30565-X/fulltext
- Leake, John, and Peter A. McCullough. 2022. The Courage to Face COVID-19: Preventing Hospitalization and Death While Battling the Biopharmaceutical Complex. Skyhorse.
- Lewis, Helen. 2023. "From Feminist to Right-Wing Conspiracist." *Atlantic*, September 12.

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2023/10/naomi-wolf-klein-doppelganger-book/675120/
- Liberty Justice Center. 2024. "California Physician Censorship Law Repealed, Effective January 1st." Posted January 2. https://libertyjusticecenter.org/pressrelease/california-physician-censorship-law-repealed-effective-january-1st/
- Liester, Mitchell Brent. 2021. "The Chlorine Dioxide Controversy: A Deadly Poison or a Cure for COVID-19?" *International Journal of Medicine and Medical Sciences* 13 (2): 13-21.
- Liu, Jessica J., Chaim M. Bell, John J. Matelski, Allan S. Detsky, and Peter Cram. 2017. "Payments by US Pharmaceutical and Medical Device Manufacturers to US Medical Journal Editors: Retrospective Observational Study." *British Medical Journal* 359. Published October 26. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.j4619
- Lo, Chien-Hsien, James Cheng-Chung Wei, Yu-Hsun Wang, et al. 2021. "Hydroxychloroquine Does Not Increase the Risk of Cardiac Arrhythmia in Common Rheumatic Diseases: A Nationwide Population-based Cohort Study." *Frontiers in Immunology* 12: 631869. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.631869
- Loiacono, Rocco. 2024. "Australia's Judicial Integrity Under Fire After Judge in COVID Vaccine Case is Accused of Failing to Disclose Links to Pfizer." Sky News, July 7. https://www.skynews.com.au/insights-and-analysis/australias-judicial-integrity-under-fire-after-judge-in-covid-vaccine-case-is-accused-of-failing-to-disclose-links-to-pfizer/news-story/351ec5bbb7879797a7f30f47980383a8
- Looi, Mun-Keat. 2023. "Did Covid-19 Come from a Lab Leak in China?" British Medical Journal 382: 1556. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.p1556
- Louise, Nickie. 2021. "Bill Gates Turned His \$55 Million Vaccine Investment in Pfizer's Partner, BioNTech, Into Over \$550 Million in Just Under Two Years." *TechStartups*. April 30. https://techstartups.com/2021/04/30/bill-gates-turned-55-million-investment-pfizers-partner-biontech-550-million-just-two-years/
- Luo, Jie, Muge Molbay, Ying Chen, Izabela Horvath, Karoline Kadletz, Benjamin Kick, Shan Zhao et al. 2025. "Nanocarrier imaging at single-cell resolution across entire mouse bodies with deep learning." *Nature Biotechnology* 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41587-024-02528-1
- McKernan, Kevin, Yvonne Helbert, Liam T. Kane, and Stephen McLaughlin. 2023. Sequencing of Bivalent Moderna and Pfizer mRNA Vaccines

- Reveals Nanogram to Microgram Quantities of Expression Vector dsDNA per Dose. Preprint. https://osf.io/preprints/osf/b9t7m_v1
- Magness, Phillip, and James Harrigan. 2021. "Fauci, Emails, and Some Alleged Science." *American Institute for Economic Science*, December 19. https://www.aier.org/article/fauci-emails-and-some-alleged-science/
- Maragakis, Lisa, Gabor Davis Kelen. 2022. "Is the COVID-19 Vaccine Safe?" *Johns Hopkins Medicine*, July 4. https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/health/conditions-and-diseases/coronavirus/is-the-covid19-%20vaccine-safe
- Maret, Susan. 2016. "Contested Visions, Imperfect Information, and the Persistence of Conspiracy Theories." In *Censored 2017*, edited by Mickey Huff and Andy Lee Roth, 221-49. Seven Stories Press.
- Maret, Susan. 2018. "The Public and Its Problems." In *Censored 2019:*Fighting the Fake News Invasion, edited by Mickey Huff and Andy Lee Roth, 243-66. Seven Stories Press.
- Martin, Brian. 2001. "Science: Contemporary Censorship." *Censorship: A World Encyclopedia* 4: 2167-70.
- Martin, David. 2023. "Dr. David Martin: Pandemic Was 'Biological Weapon of Genocide w/ Dr. Kelly Victory." Moderated by Dr Drew and streamed live, August 10. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=dSHRElanh34
- Martin, Mario. 2022. "Critical BKK Board Dismissed: Government Questions the Data Base of the Evaluation." reitschuster.de, March 1. https://reitschuster.de/post/kritischer-bkk-vorstand-entlassen/
- Marx, Gary T. 2001. "Censorship and Secrecy, Social and Legal Perspectives." *International Encyclopedia of the Social and Behavioral Sciences*. https://web.mit.edu/gtmarx/www/cenandsec.html
- Mayr, Verena, Barbara Nußbaumer-Streit, and Gerald Gartlehner. 2020.

 "Quarantine Alone or in Combination with Other Public Health Measures to Control Covid-19: A Rapid Review." *Gesundheitswesen*(Bundesverband der Arzte des Offentlichen Gesundheitsdienstes (Germany)) 82 (6): 501-06.
- McCullough, Peter A., Ronan J. Kelly, Gaetano Ruocco, et al. 2021. "Pathophysiological Basis and Rationale for Early Outpatient Treatment of SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-19) Infection." *American Journal of Medicine* 134 (1): 16-22.
- McKay, Hollie. 2023. "The Inner Workings of the 'Pharmaceutical-Industrial Complex." Dispatches with Hollie McKay (blog). Substack, August 30.

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare https://holliesmckay.substack.com/p/the-inner-workings-of-the-pharmaceutical
- McLeod, Deanna, Ilidio Martins, Steven Pelech, Ceilidh Beck, and Christopher A. Shaw. 2021. "Dispelling the Myth of a Pandemic of the Unvaccinated." *International Journal of Vaccine Theory, Practice, and Research* 2 (1): 267-86. https://doi.org/10.56098/ijvtpr.v2i1
- Mehra, Mandeep R., Frank Ruschitzka, and Amit N. Patel. 2020.

 "Retraction Hydroxychloroquine or Chloroquine With or Without a
 Macrolide for Treatment of COVID-19: A Multinational Registry
 Analysis." *Lancet* 395, (10240): 1820.

 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7255293/
- Menachery, Vineet D., Boyd L. Yount, Kari Debbink, et al. 2015. "A SARS-like Cluster of Circulating Bat Coronaviruses Shows Potential for Human Emergence." *Nature Medicine* 21 (12): 1508-13. https://www.nature.com/articles/nm.3985
- Mercola, Joseph. 2023a. "The Mystery Behind Chase Debanking Is Becoming Clear." *Dr. Mercola's Censored Library* (blog). *Substack*, August 21. https://takecontrol.substack.com/p/chase-debanking-becomes-clear
- Merton, Robert K. 1942. "A Note on Science and Democracy." *Journal of Legal and Political Sociology* 1 (1-2): 115-26. https://doi.org/10.1515/9783110375008-013
- Moore, Nicole. 2013. "Censorship Is." *Australian Humanities Review* 54: 45-65. https://australianhumanitiesreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/AHR54 3 Moore.pdf
- Morens, David M., Joel G. Breman, Charles H. Calisher, et al. 2020. "The Origin of COVID-19 and Why It Matters." *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 103 (3): 955. https://doi.org/10.4269%2Fajtmh.20-0849
- Mueller, Benjamin. 2023. "After Long Delay, Moderna Pays N.I.H. for Covid Vaccine Technique." *New York Times*, February 23. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/23/science/moderna-covid-vaccine-patent-nih.html
- Mulcahy, Shawn. 2020. "Dr. Anthony Fauci Says Americans Should Trust Credibility of COVID-19 Vaccine Process." *Texas Tribune*, September 29. https://www.texastribune.org/2020/09/29/anthony-fauci-coronavirus-vaccine/
- Murphy, Sherry L., Kenneth Kochanek, Jiaquan Xu, and Elizabeth Arias. 2021. "Mortality in the United States, 2020." NCHS Data Brief. No. 427.

- Secrecy and Society, Vol. 3, No. 2 [2025], Art. 3
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, December. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db427.pdf
- Myers, Fraser. 2020. "Why Has Google Censored the Great Barrington Declaration?" Spiked, October 12. https://www.spiked-online.com/2020/10/12/why-has-google-censored-the-great-barrington-declaration/
- Myers, Meghann. 2023. "The Fallout of the Military's COVID-19 Vaccine Mandate." *MilitaryTimes*, March 27.
 - https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2023/03/27/the-fallout-of-the-militarys-covid-19-vaccine-mandate/
- Nakatani, Eiji, Hisayo Morioka, Takayuki Kikuchi, and Masanori Fukushima. 2024. "Behavioral and Health Outcomes of mRNA COVID-19 Vaccination: A Case-Control Study in Japanese Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises." *Cureus* 16(120): e75652.
- National Institutes of Allergy and Infectious Diseases. 2022a. "SARS-CoV-2 and NIAID-Supported Bat Coronavirus Research." Last updated March 16. https://www.niaid.nih.gov/diseases-conditions/origins-coronaviruses
- National Institutes of Health. 2017. "NIH Lifts Funding Pause on Gain-of-Function Research." Posted December 19. https://www.nih.gov/about-nih/who-we-are/nih-director/statements/nih-lifts-funding-pause-gain-function-research
- National Institutes of Health. 2022. "Origins of Coronaviruses." Posted March 16. https://www.niaid.nih.gov/diseases-conditions/origins-coronaviruses
- National Opinion Research Center. 2021. "Surveys of Trust in the U.S. Health Care System." University of Chicago, May 21.

https://buildingtrust.org/wp-

- content/uploads/2021/05/20210520 NORC ABIM Foundation Trust-in-Healthcare Part-1.pdf
- Nelson, Taylor, Nicole Kagan, Claire Critchlow, Alan Hillard, and Albert Hsu. 2020. "The Danger of Misinformation in the COVID-19 Crisis." *Missouri Medicine* 117 (6): 510.
 - https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7721433/pdf/ms117 p5 10.pdf
- Nevradakis, Michael. 2023a. "Appeals Court Rules Biden Administration Likely Violated First Amendment by Pressuring Tech Firms to Censor Social Media Posts." *Defender*, September 11.

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/biden-administration-first-amendment-violated-social-media-censorship
- Nevradakis, Michael. 2023b. "Federal Court Bars 'Nerve Center of Government Censorship' From Influencing Social Media Platforms." Defender, October 4. https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/cisa-violate-first-amendment-social-media-covid-censorship/
- Nevradakis, Michael. 2023c. "Finding the Truth' about Government Censorship Not Easy, Journalists Tell Congress." *Defender*, December 4. https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/government-censorship-first-amendment-rights-journalists-congress
- Nevradakis, Michael. 2024. "Fired Harvard Professor: 'All the Basic Principles of Public Health Were Thrown Out the Window." Defender, March 21. https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/defender-in-depth-martin-kulldorff-great-barrington-declaration-public-health/
- New Civil Liberties Alliance. 2023. *Missouri, et al. v. Joseph R. Biden, Jr., et al. New Civil Liberties Alliance*. https://nclalegal.org/missouri-et-al-v-joseph-r-biden-jr-et-al/
- Nguyen, David-Dan, Anju Muramaya, Anna-Lisa Nguyen, et al. 2024. "Payments by Drug and Medical Device Manufacturers to US Peer Reviewers of Major Medical Journals." *JAMA* 332 (17): 1480-92. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2824834
- Ohl, Michael E., Donald R. Miller, Brian C. Lund, et al. 2021. "Association of Remdesivir Treatment with Survival and Length of Hospital Stay Among US Veterans Hospitalized with COVID-19." *JAMA Network Open* 4 (7): e2114741. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.14741
- Olson, Mary K. 2002. "Pharmaceutical Policy Change and the Safety of New Drugs." *Journal of Law and Economics* 45 (S2): 615-42. https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/abs/10.1086/368006
- Oreskes, Naomi, and Erik M. Conway. 2010. "Defeating the Merchants of Doubt." *Nature* 465 (7299): 686-87.
- O'Reilly, Eileen Drage. 2021. "Fauci: 'I Would Vaccinate Them in a Second." Axios, October 28. https://www.axios.com/2021/10/28/faucikids-covid-vaccination
- Oxfam. 2022. "Ten Richest Men Double Their Fortunes in Pandemic While Incomes of 99 Percent of Humanity Fall." Posted January 17. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/ten-richest-men-double-their-fortunes-pandemic-while-incomes-99-percent-humanity

- Paulus, Veronica H., and Akshaya Ravi. 2024. "Deal with the Devil': Harvard Medical School Faculty Grapple with Increased Industry Research Funding." *Harvard Crimson*, April 23. https://www.thecrimson.com/article/2024/4/23/hms-biopharma-funding/
- Paxton, Ken. 2023. "Attorney General Ken Paxton Sues Pfizer for Misrepresenting COVID-19 Vaccine Efficacy and Conspiring to Censor Public Discourse." Attorney General of Texas, November 30. https://texasattorneygeneral.gov/news/releases/attorney-general-ken-paxton-sues-pfizer-misrepresenting-covid-19-vaccine-efficacy-and-conspiring
- Pekar, Jonathan E., Andrew Magee, Edyth Parker, et al. 2022. "The Molecular Epidemiology of Multiple Zoonotic Origins of SARS-CoV-2." *Science* 377, (6609): 960-66.
- Peryer, Marisa. 2019. "Alpern Accepted More Pharma Payments than any U.S. Medical School Dean in 2018." *Yale News*, July 3. https://yaledailynews.com/blog/2019/07/03/alpern-accepted-more-pharma-payments-than-any-u-s-medical-school-dean-in-2018/
- Pfannenstiel, Kyle. 2024. "Washington Regulators Restrict Medical License of Idaho Doctor Who Spread COVID-19 Disinformation." *Idaho Capital Sun*, January 10. https://idahocapitalsun.com/2024/01/10/washington-regulators-restrict-medical-license-of-idaho-doctor-who-spread-covid-19-disinformation/
- Phillips, Aleks. 2023. "Pfizer Accused of 'Obscene' COVID Profits After Posting Record Revenues." *Newsweek*, February 2. https://www.newsweek.com/pfizer-obscene-covid-pandemic-profits-record-revenues-1778513
- Polykretis, Panagis. 2022. "Role of the Antigen Presentation Process in the Immunization Mechanism of the Genetic Vaccines Against COVID-19 and the Need for Biodistribution Evaluations." *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology* 96 (2): e13160. https://doi.org/10.1111/sji.13160
- Polykretis, Panagis. 2023. "The Censorship of Science During the COVID-19 Era." *Dr. Panagis Polykretis Substack* (blog). *Substack*, November 25. panagispolykretis.substack.com/p/the-censorship-of-science-during
- Polykretis, Panagis, Alberto Donzelli, Janci C. Lindsay, et al. 2023.

 "Autoimmune Inflammatory Reactions Triggered by the COVID-19

 Genetic Vaccines in Terminally Differentiated Tissues." *Autoimmunity* 56

 (1). https://doi.org/10.1080/08916934.2023.2259123
- Polykretis, Panagis, and Peter A. McCullough. 2023. "Rational Harm-Benefit Assessments by Age Group Are Required for Continued https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3 DOI: 10.55917/2377-6188.1087

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare COVID-19 Vaccination." *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology* 98 (1): e13242. https://doi.org/10.1111/sji.13242
- Prasad, Vinay. 2021. "Vaccine Tribalism Is Poisoning Progress on COVID Science It Fails to Promote Safety or Fight Misinformation." *Medpage Today*, September 15. https://www.medpagetoday.com/opinion/vinayprasad/94526
- Prasad, Vinay. 2023. "Prasad's Lecture Is Cancelled from ACCP Conference b/c Online Haters." Discussion posted by Vinay Prasad MD MPH, October 16. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=a07-NRPFEoU
- Prasad, Vinay. 2024. "Paxlovid Doesn't Help Long COVID: The Biden Administration Gave Pfizer 10 Billion Dollars for a Bad Drug." Vinay Prasad's Observations and Thoughts (blog). Substack, June 9. https://www.drvinayprasad.com/p/paxlovid-doesnt-help-long-covid-the
- Prodromos, Chadwick, and Tobias Rumschlag. 2020. "Hydroxychloroquine Is Effective, and Consistently So When Provided Early, for COVID-19: A Systematic Review." *New Microbes and New Infections* 38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nmni.2020.100776
- Public Health & Medical Professionals for Transparency v. Food & Drug Admin. 2021. Second Joint Report. United States District Court Northern District of Texas, November 15. Civil Action No. 4:21-cv-01058-P. https://fingfx.thomsonreuters.com/gfx/legaldocs/egvbkaeggpq/vaccine %20foia%20status%20report.pdf#page=1.00
- Raffanti, S. P., W. Schaffner, C. F. Federspiel, R. B. Blackwell, O. Ah Ching, and F-W. Kühne. 1998. "Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled Trial of the Immune Modulator WF10 in Patients with Advanced AIDS." *Infection* 26 (4): 202-07. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02962364
- Read, Cloe. 2022. "Brisbane Doctor Details How He Came to Be Sacked by Major Hospital." *Brisbane Times*, August 17. https://www.brisbanetimes.com.au/national/queensland/brisbane-doctor-details-how-he-came-to-be-sacked-by-major-hospital-20220817-p5baiw.html
- Reviews in Cardiovascular Medicine. 2022. "Grateful Acknowledgement to Dr. Peter A. McCullough." *Reviews in Cardiovascular Medicine*, March 21. https://www.imrpress.com/journal/RCM/about/announcements/150586 4758135640066
- Riley, Susan. 2021. "Doctor Fired for Spreading COVID Misinformation Finds Supportive Crowd in Bartlesville." *Bartlesville Examiner-Enterprise*, October 6. <a href="https://www.examiner-enterprise.com/story/news/2021/10/06/doctor-fired-baylor-spreading-enterprise.com/story/news/2021/10/06/doctor-fired-baylor-spreading-enterprise.com/story/news/2021/10/06/doctor-fired-baylor-spreading-enterprise.com/story/news/2021/10/06/doctor-fired-baylor-spreading-enterprise.com/story/news/2021/10/06/doctor-fired-baylor-spreading-enterprise.com/story/news/2021/10/06/doctor-fired-baylor-spreading-enterprise.com/story/news/2021/10/06/doctor-fired-baylor-spreading-enterprise.com/story/news/2021/10/06/doctor-fired-baylor-spreading-enterprise-ent

- <u>covid-19-misinformation-finds-supportive-crowd-bartlesville/5995698001/</u>
- Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. 2021. "The Public's Perspective on the United States Public Health System." Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, posted May. https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/94/2021/05/RWJF-Harvard-Report FINAL-051321.pdf
- Roberts, Alasdair. 1999. Review of *Unmasking Administrative Evil*, by Guy B. Adams and Danny L. Balfour. *International Public Management Journal* 2 (2): 393-98. https://resolver.scholarsportal.info/resolve/10967494/v02i0002/393_ua
- Rogers Katie, Lara Jakes, and Ana Swanson. 2021. "Trump Defends Using 'Chinese Virus' Label, Ignoring Growing Criticism." *New York Times*, March 18. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/18/us/politics/china-virus.html
- Ross, Katherine. 2020. "Why Weren't We Wearing Masks From the Beginning? Dr. Fauci Explains." *TheStreet*, June 12. https://www.thestreet.com/video/dr-fauci-masks-changing-directive-coronavirus
- Ruskin, Gary. 2024. "FOI Lawsuits on Origins of Covid-19, Gain-of-Function Research and Biolabs." *U.S. Right to Know*, April 8. https://usrtk.org/covid-19-origins/foi-litigation-on-origins-of-sars-cov-2-gain-of-function-2/
- Sachs, Jeffrey. 2023. "Testimony of Professor Jeffrey Sachs, Chairman of the Lancet Covid-19 Commission To the House Committee on Oversight and Accountability." Congress.gov, March 6. https://www.congress.gov/118/meeting/house/115426/documents/HHRG-118-VC00-20230308-SD007.pdf
- Sanekata, Takeshi, Toshiaki Fukuda, Takanori Miura, et al. 2010.

 "Evaluation of the Antiviral Activity of Chlorine Dioxide and Sodium

 Hypochlorite Against Feline Calicivirus, Human Influenza Virus, Measles

 Virus, Canine Distemper Virus, Human Herpesvirus, Human Adenovirus,

 Canine Adenovirus and Canine Parvovirus." *Biocontrol Science* 15 (2):

 45-49. https://www.jstage.jst.go.jp/article/bio/15/2/15 2 45/ pdf
- Sayare, Scott. 2020. "He Was a Science Star. Then He Promoted a Questionable Cure for Covid-19." New York Times, May 21. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/12/magazine/didier-raoult-hydroxychloroquine.html

e.xml

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare Sayed, Ahmed, Joseph S. Ross, John Mandrola, Lisa Soleymani Lehmann, and Andrew J. Foy. 2024. "Industry Payments to US Physicians by Specialty and Product Type." *Journal of the American Medical Association* 331 (15):1325-27. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2024.1989
- Scarcella, Mile. 2022. "FDA Must Disclose More COVID-19 Vaccine Records, US Judge Rules." Reuters December 6. https://www.reuters.com/legal/government/fda-must-disclose-more-covid-19-vaccine-records-us-judge-rules-2024-12-06/
- Schonberger, Lawrence B., Dennis J. Bregman, John Z. Sullivan-Bolyai, Richard A. Keenlyside, Donald W. Ziegler, Henry F. Retailliau, Donald L. Eddins, and John A. Bryan. 1979. "Guillain-Barré Syndrome following Vaccination in the National Influenza Immunization Program, United States, 1976–1977." *American Journal of Epidemiology* 110, no. 2: 105-123.
- Schwab, Tim. 2020a. "Journalism's Gates Keepers." *Columbia Journalism Review*, August 21. https://www.cjr.org/criticism/gates-foundation-journalism-funding.php
- Schwab, Tim. 2020b. "While the Poor Get Sick, Bill Gates Just Gets Richer." *Nation*, October 5. https://www.thenation.com/article/economy/bill-gates-investments-covid/
- Schwartz, Ian. 2020. "Flashback March 2020: Fauci Says "There's No Reason To Be Walking Around With A Mask." *RealClear Politics*, May 12. https://www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2020/05/12/flashback march 2020 fauci says theres no reason to be walking around with a mask.html
- Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Pandemic. 2023. "Investigating the Origins of COVID-19." March 8. https://docs.house.gov/meetings/VC/VC00/20230308/115426/HHRG-118-VC00-Transcript-20230308.pdf#page=1.00
- Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Pandemic. 2024. "Key Takeaways of Dr. Anthony Fauci's Transcribed Interview." May 31. https://oversight.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/FINAL_Fauci-Memo.pdf
- Sell, Tara Kirk, Divya Hosangadi, Elizabeth Smith, Marc Trotochaud, Prarthana Vasudevan, and Gigi Kwik Gronvall. 2021. "National Priorities to Combat Misinformation and Disinformation for COVID-19 and Future Public Health Threats: A Call for a National Strategy." Johns Hopkins Center for Health Security, March.

- https://centerforhealthsecurity.org/sites/default/files/2023-02/210322-misinformation.pdf
- Senate Press. 2020. "Senate Sanctions Law That Regulates the Consented Use of Chlorine Dioxide Against Covid-19." Posted May 18. https://web.senado.gob.bo/prensa/noticias/senado-sanciona-ley-que-regula-el-uso-consentido-del-di%C3%B3xido-de-cloro-contra-el
- Sherman, Natalie. 2022. "Vaccine Mandates: 'I Lost My Job for Being Unvaccinated." BBC, January 24. https://www.bbc.com/news/business-60001143
- Shir-Raz, Yaffa, Ety Elisha, Brian Martin, Natti Ronel, and Josh Guetzkow. 2023. "Censorship and Suppression of Covid-19 Heterodoxy: Tactics and Counter-tactics." *Minerva* 61 (3): 407-33. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11024-022-09479-4
- Shrestha, Nabin K., Patrick C. Burke, Amy S. Nowacki, James F. Simon, Amanda Hagen, and Steven M. Gordon. 2023. "Effectiveness of the Coronavirus Disease 2019 Bivalent Baccine." *Open Forum Infectious Disease* 10(6):ofad209. https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC10234376/
- Siri, Aaron. 2022. "Why a Judge Ordered FDA to Release Covid-19 Vaccine Data Pronto." *Bloomberg Law*, January 18.

 https://news.bloomberglaw.com/health-law-and-business/why-a-judge-ordered-fda-to-release-covid-19-vaccine-data-pronto
- Smith, Richard. 2005. "Medical Journals Are an Extension of the Marketing Arm of Pharmaceutical Companies." *PloS Medicine* 2 (5): e138. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0020138
- Solomon, Daniel H., Richard Bucala, Mariana J. Kaplan, and Peter A. Nigrovic. 2020. "The 'Infodemic' of COVID-19." Arthritis and Rheumatology 72 (11): 1806. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.41468
- Stanford Cyber Policy Center. 2024. "Launching the Virality Project." Stanford University. https://cyber.fsi.stanford.edu/content/virality-project
- Steib, Matt. 2022. "Turns Out the Horse Dewormer Doesn't Help COVID Patients After All." New York Magazine, March 18. https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2022/03/turns-out-the-horse-dewormer-doesnt-help-covid-patients.html
- Stewart, Chris J. 2021. "How Many Employees Have Hospitals Lost to Vaccine Mandates? Here Are the Numbers So Far." *Ortho Spine News*, December 30. https://orthospinenews.com/2021/12/30/how-many-

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare employees-have-hospitals-lost-to-vaccine-mandates-here-are-thenumbers-so-far/
- Stolberg, Sheryl Gay, and Rebecca Robbins. 2021. "Moderna and U.S. at Odds Over Vaccine Patent Rights." *New York Times*, November 11. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/11/09/us/moderna-vaccine-patent.html
- Taylor, Chloe. 2022. "Fauci Has a Stark Warning for You: Get Those COVID Vaccines and Boosters Now, or You're 'Going to Get Into Trouble."

 Fortune, August 4. https://fortune.com/2022/08/04/dr-anthony-fauci-warns-us-get-covid-vaccines-boosters-now-or-winter-will-be-trouble/
- Thacker, Paul D. 2023. "The New Push for Censorship Under the Guise of Combating Hate." *Tablet*, October 1. https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/news/articles/censorship-center-guise-combating-hate-covid-elon-musk
- Thomas, Jake. 2022. "Canada COVID Tensions Surge as Trudeau Declares First Emergency in 50 Years." *Newsweek*, February 14. https://www.newsweek.com/canada-covid-tensions-surge-trudeau-declares-first-emergency-50-years-1679151
- Thorp, Maggie, and Jim Thorp. 2023. "FOIA Reveals Troubling Relationship Between HHS/CDC and the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists." America Out Loud News, May 7.

 https://www.americaoutloud.news/foia-reveals-troubling-relationship-between-hhs-cdc-the-american-college-of-obstetricians-and-gynecologists/
- Thorp, Maggie, and Jim Thorp. 2024. "The Government Cartel Paid Billions to Walgreens and CVS Not to Fill Ivermectin The Question is Why."

 America Out Loud News, May 20.

 https://www.americaoutloud.news/the-government-cartel-paid-billions-to-walgreens-and-cvs-not-to-fill-ivermectin-the-question-is-why/
- Tobias, Jimmy. 2023. "Evolution of a Theory: Unredacted NIH Emails Show Efforts to Rule Out Lab Origin of Covid." *Intercept*, January 19. https://theintercept.com/2023/01/19/covid-origin-nih-emails/
- Tobias, Jimmy. 2024. "At the NIH, a Scandal Grows Around an Official's Evasion of Public Records Law." *Nation*, May 28. https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/nih-foia-covid-origins-morens-hearing/
- Townhall.com. 2021. "If You Are Trying to Get at Me as a Public Health Official and a Scientist, You're Really Attacking not Only Dr. Anthony Fauci, You Are Attacking Science." MSNBC, June 9. https://x.com/townhallcom/status/1402681156953427973

- US Congress. 1992. *Prescription Drug User Free Act of 1992.* Public Law 102-571, 102d. October 29.
 - https://www.congress.gov/102/statute/STATUTE-106/STATUTE-106-Pq4491.pdf
- US Department of Homeland Security. 2023. "DHS Responds: Coronavirus (COVID-19)." Department of Homeland Security, November 3. https://www.dhs.gov/archive/coronavirus
- US Food and Drug Administration. 2018. "Understanding Unapproved Use of Approved Drugs 'Off Label." Posted February 5. https://www.fda.gov/patients/learn-about-expanded-access-and-other-treatment-options/understanding-unapproved-use-approved-drugs-label
- US Food and Drug Administration. 2020a. "FDA Cautions against Use of Hydroxychloroquine or Chloroquine for COVID-19 Outside of the Hospital Setting or a Clinical Trial Due to Risk of Heart Rhythm Problem." Updated July 1. https://www.fda.gov/drugs/drug-safety-and-availability/fda-cautions-against-use-hydroxychloroquine-or-chloroquine-covid-19-outside-hospital-setting-or
- US Food and Drug Administration. 2020b. "Coronavirus (COVID-19)
 Update: FDA Warns Seller Marketing Dangerous Chlorine Dioxide
 Products that Claim to Treat or Prevent COVID-19." Posted April 8.
 https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/coronavirus-covid-19-update-fda-warns-seller-marketing-dangerous-chlorine-dioxide-products-claim
- US Food and Drug Administration. 2021a. "Florida Family Indicted for Selling Toxic Bleach as Fake "Miracle" Cure for Covid-19 and Other Serious Diseases, and for Violating Court Orders." April 23. <a href="https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforcement-and-criminal-investigations/press-releases/florida-family-indicted-selling-toxic-bleach-fake-miracle-cure-covid-19-and-other-serious-diseases
- US Food and Drug Administration. 2021b. "Why You Should Not Use Ivermectin to Treat or Prevent COVID-19." December 10. <a href="https://www.fda.gov/consumers/consumer-updates/why-you-should-not-use-ivermectin-treat-or-prevent-covid-19#:~:text=The%20FDA%20has%20not%20authorized%20or%20approved%20ivermectin%20for%20the,take%20large%20doses%20of%20ivermectin
- US Food and Drug Administration. 2022. "FDA Cautions against Use of Hydroxychloroquine or Chloroquine for COVID-19 Outside of the Hospital Setting or a Clinical Trial Due to Risk of Heart Rhythm Problems." Updated January 12. https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3

https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/secrecyandsociety/vol3/iss2/3 DOI: 10.55917/2377-6188.1087

- Liester et al.: A Narrative Review of the COVID-19 Infodemic and Censorship in Healthcare <u>safety-podcasts/fda-cautions-against-use-hydroxychloroquine-or-chloroquine-covid-19-outside-hospital-setting-or</u>
- US Food and Drug Administration. 2024. "Ivermectin and COVID-19." Updated April 5. https://www.fda.gov/consumers/consumer-updates/ivermectin-and-covid-19
- Van Noorden, Richard. 2023. "More Than 10,000 Research Papers Were Retracted in 2023 A New Record." *Nature* 624 (7992): 479-81, https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-023-03974-8
- Viswanath, Kasisomayajula. 2021. "Fighting the Spread of COVID-19 Misinformation." Harvard T.H Chan School of Public Health. *News*, February 9. https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/news/features/fighting-the-spread-of-covid-19-misinformation/
- Walach, Harald, Ronald Weikl, Juliane Prentice, et al. 2021. "Experimental Assessment of Carbon Dioxide Content in Inhaled Air With or Without Face Masks in Healthy Children: A Randomized Clinical Trial." *Journal of the American Medical Association Pediatrics.* Research Letter, June 30. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/article-abstract/2781743
- Wang, Will, and Albert I. Wertheimer. 2022. "History, Status, and Politicization of the FDA." *Research in Social and Administrative Pharmacy* 18 (5): 2811-16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sapharm.2021.06.009
- Wardle, Claire, and Hossein Derakhshan. 2017. *Information Disorder: Toward an Interdisciplinary Framework for Research and Policymaking*.
 Vol. 27. Strasbourg: Council of Europe.
- Wenstrup, Brad. 2023. "Wenstrup Reveals New Allegations that Dr. Fauci Potentially Influenced CIA COVID-19 Origins Investigation."

 Congressman Brad Wenstrup Press Releases, September 27.

 https://wenstrup.house.gov/updates/documentsingle.aspx
- WION World DNA. 2023. "Wuhan Researcher Claims China Engineered COVID-19 as a 'Bioweapon.'" Posted by WION on June 29. You Tube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=f hL8CrWvNw
- Wójcik, Małgorzata, and Maria Mondry. 2020. "The Game of Bullying': Shared Beliefs and Behavioral Labels in Bullying among Middle Schoolers." *Group Dynamics: Theory, Research, and Practice* 24 (4): 276. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/gdn0000125
- Wolf, Naomi, Amy Kelly, and Stephen K. Bannon. 2024. *The Pfizer Papers: Pfizer's Crimes Against Humanity*. Skyhorse Publishing.

- Secrecy and Society, Vol. 3, No. 2 [2025], Art. 3
- Worobey, Michael, Joshua I. Levy, Lorena Malpica Serrano, et al. 2022. "The Huanan Seafood Wholesale Market in Wuhan Was the Early Epicenter of the COVID-19 Pandemic." *Science* 377 (6609): 951-59. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abp8715
- World Health Organization. 2021. "Origins of the SARS-CoV-2 V Virus." Posted March 30. https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/origins-of-the-virus
- World Health Organization. 2022. "Anti-vaccine Activism." Posted December 14. https://twitter.com/WHO/status/1602991915808456705
- World Health Organization. 2024a. "COVID-19 Homepage." Updated November 3. https://covid19.who.int/?mapFilter=deaths
- Wu, Yi-Chi, Ching-Sung Chen, and Yu-Jiun Chan. 2020. "The Outbreak of COVID-19: An Overview." *Journal of the Chinese Medical Association* 83 (3): 217-20.
 - https://journals.lww.com/jcma/fulltext/2020/03000/the outbreak of covid 19 an overview.3.aspx
- Xu, Jiaquan, Sherry L. Murphy, Kenneth D. Kochanek, and Elizabeth Arias. 2021. "Mortality in the United States, 2021." CDC National Center for Health Statistics. NCHS Data Brief No. 456, December. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db456.htm
- Young, Barnaby, Thuan Tong Tan, and Yee Sin Leo. 2021. "The Place for Remdesivir in COVID-19 Treatment." *Lancet Infectious Diseases* 21(1): 20-21. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30911-7
- Zarocostas, John. 2020. "How to Fight an Infodemic." *Lancet* 395 (10225): 676. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30461-X